Fullerene Polymers: Synthesis and Properties

Francesco Giacalone*,† and Nazario Martín*,‡

Dipartimento di Chimica Organica "E. Paternò", Università degli Studi di Palermo, Parco d'Orleans II, I-90128 Palermo, Italy and Departamento de Química Orgánica, Facultad de Ciencias Químicas, Universidad Complutense, E-28040 Madrid, Spain

Received May 12, 2006

Contents

1.	Introduction	5136
2.	All-C ₆₀ and Related Polymers	5137
3.	Cross-Linked Polymers	5141
4.	End-Capped Polymers	5143
5.	Star-Shaped Polymers	5149
6.	Main-Chain Polymers	5151
7.	Side-Chain Polymers	5156
8.	Double-Cable Polymers	5167
9.	Supramolecular Polymers	5177
10.	Summary and Outlook	5185
11.	Acknowledgment	5185
12.	References	5185

1. Introduction

The synthesis and development of macromolecules represents one of the main achievements of chemists in the search for new materials for practical applications. In this regard, although polymer science is nowadays welldeveloped and can be considered to be perfectly settled down, this is not the case for polymers containing fullerenes, which have only been prepared during the past decade.

Fullerenes, first reported by Curl, Kroto, and Smalley 20 years ago,¹ are highly symmetric cage-shaped molecules constituted only by carbon atoms, which have been thoroughly studied during the last two decades. Since the preparation of fullerene C_{60} in multigram amounts in 1990,² a wide variety of chemically modified fullerenes have been synthesized and outstanding structural,³ magnetic,⁴ super-conducting,⁵ electrochemical,⁶ and photophysical⁷ properties reported.⁸ This unabated interest in fullerenes has allowed exploring the many possibilities that these carbon nanostructures have in biological applications⁹ and, particularly, materials science as well as in the emerging field of nanoscience and nanotechnology.¹⁰

Combination of fullerenes and polymer chemistry is a new interdisciplinary field in which all knowledge on the synthesis and study of natural as well as artificial macromolecules can be applied to fullerenes to achieve novel fullerene-based architectures with unprecedented properties and realistic applications. The aim of this review is 5-fold: (i) to extend the scope of fullerene chemistry to a macromolecular level, showing how fullerenes can be covalently incorporated into

[†]Università degli Studi di Palermo.

[‡] Universidad Čomplutense.

a polymer chain, forming side-chain polymers, main-chain polymers, cross-linked polymers, or star-shaped polymers; (ii) to show that the presence of one or two fullerene units in the end-capped or star-shaped polymers can drastically modify the properties of the parent polymer; (iii) to discuss from a chemical point of view the less-known all-C60 polymers in which the fullerene units are directly connected between them, giving rise to a singular class of fullerenebased polymers; (iv) to present an elegant and rational concept for design of the so-called "double-cable" approach in which the π -conjugated semiconducting polymer (p-type cable) is endowed with covalently connected fullerene units able to interact between them (n-type cable), thus forming a "double-cable" with a priori remarkable advantages for construction of photovoltaic devices; and (v) to highlight the supramolecular polymer chemistry of fullerenes as a new and versatile concept to prepare a wide variety of new C₆₀based polymer materials governed by weak intermolecular interactions, showing unprecedented architectures and enormous potential applications (see Figure 1 for the schematic representation).

Because of their original structure, three-dimensional fullerenes as well as polymers are intrinsically useful scaffolds for construction of high molecular weight structures. Therefore, combination of both systems has led to a wide variety of new materials showing appealing features based on the possibility of tuning their properties by modifying the chemical nature of the components or the chemical linkage between them. Several reviews have previously been reported in the literature.^{11,12} However, most of them have been focused on partial aspects or considered within a broader context of general aspects of fullerenes. The aim of the present work is to update the most recent advances on the topic, gathering the huge amount of work reported along the years in a rational and systematic way. Therefore, in this comprehensive review we present the most significant achievements in the field according to the different type of chemical structures and, consequently, their properties and potential applications. Furthermore, in the proposed classification two different classes of C60-based polymers not considered in previous reviews have now been included. Thus, the less conventional all- C_{60} and related polymers are discussed for the first time in a more detailed way from a chemical viewpoint in connection with other polymer types. In addition, a detailed discussion is presented on the C₆₀based supramolecular polymers as a new class of supramolecular ensembles which have been developed during recent years and exhibit a wide range of potential applications.

A significant aspect which has also been considered in the present work is to comment on the properties and applications of the discussed polymers in connection with

^{*} To whom correspondence should be addressed. F.G.: Phone: +39 091596919. Fax: +39 091596825. E-mail: fgiacalone@gmail.com. N.M.: Phone: +34 913944227. Fax: +34 913944103. E-mail: nazmar@quim.ucm.es.



Francesco Giacalone was born in Palermo (Italy) in 1975. He received his degree in Organic Chemistry from the University of Palermo. He received his Ph.D. degree in Organic Chemistry from the University Complutense of Madrid (Spain) in 2004 after completing his research in the design and synthesis of photo- and electroactive materials for organic solar cells under the guidance of Professor Nazario Martín and Dr. J. L. Segura. He received the extraordinary prize for his doctoral thesis from the University Complutense of Madrid. As a postdoctoral scientist he worked at the University Complutense (2004–2005) with Professor Martín as a European Science Foundation Fellow in the field of molecular electronics. In June 2005 he joined the Organic Chemistry Department at the University of Palermo as a postdoctoral scientist under the supervision of Professor Renato Noto. His current research interests focus on the synthesis of electroactive materials, fullerene–cyclodextrin-conjugated-based materials, and recyclable materials in heterogeneous catalysis for organic synthesis.

their different chemical structures. Finally, all the most relevant examples reported in the literature from 2003 have also been collected in the present review. Therefore, this over 460 references revision is a timely and updated mosaic of the state of the art of this new avenue in chemistry combining the outstanding properties of fullerenes with the versatility and processability of polymers.

2. All-C₆₀ and Related Polymers

All-carbon poly[60]fullerenes, or intrinsic polymeric fullerenes, are those materials constituted only by C_{60} molecules connected by covalent bonds without any additional linking groups or side groups. This definition also can be extended to those polymers that contain a metal or another element other than carbon in the polymer backbone, and we will refer to such a class of compounds as related heteroatom-containing all- C_{60} polymers.

First, we have to clarify that a deeper treatment of this topic is out of the scope of this review since the major efforts devoted to these "polyfullerenes" have been focused on from a physics viewpoint. Furthermore, the reader is referred to some previous reviews^{13,14} and a special issue of *Applied Physics A* in which this topic is addressed in more detail.¹⁵ In this section, we will show a general "panoramic sight" on this peculiar class of C_{60} polymers.

To date, a number of different strategies have been exploited in order to prepare the so-called all-carbon poly-fullerenes. Among them, photopolymerization, pressure-induced polymerization, and charge-transfer polymerization mediated by metals are the most widely investigated, even though some other strategies such as electron beam-induced¹⁶ and plasma-induced polymerization^{17,18} have also been studied.

Since the first example of polyfullerene synthesized at high pressure (piezopolymerization) in 1994,¹⁹ a huge amount of



Nazario Martín is a graduate of the University Complutense of Madrid (UCM), where he obtained his Ph.D. degree in 1984. He worked as a postdoctoral fellow (1987-1988) with Michael Hanack on electrically conducting organic materials at the Institut für Organische Chemie der Universität Tübingen. In 1994 he was a Visiting Professor at the Institute for Polymers and Organic Solids (IPOS) at the University of California, Santa Barbara (UCSB), working with Fred Wudl on fullerenes. He is currently Full Professor of Organic Chemistry at the UCM. His research interests span a range of targets with emphasis on the chemistry of carbon nanostructures such as fullerenes and carbon nanotubes, π -conjugated systems as molecular wires, and electroactive molecules, namely, tetrathiafulvalenes (TTFs), in the context of electron-transfer processes, photovoltaic applications, and nanoscience. He has been a visiting professor at UCLA and Angers (France) universities. He is currently a member of the Editorial Board of Chemical Communications, and he has served as General Editor of the Spanish journal Anales de Química (2000-2005) and a member of the international editorial advisory board of The Journal of Materials Chemistry. He is the Regional Editor for Europe of the journal Fullerenes, Nanotubes and Carbon Nanostructures. He is a fellow of The Royal Society of Chemistry, and currently he is the President of the Spanish Royal Society of Chemistry.

work has been done in that direction in order to characterize the final product and clarify the mechanism underlying in the process of polymerization.²⁰ In particular, the influence of the P/T treatment on polymerization,²¹ the IR, Raman, and vibrational properties,²² as well as photoluminescence²³ and magnetism²⁴ have been well investigated.

For the polymerization process, [2+2] cycloaddition reaction between two 6–6 double bonds of two neighboring C₆₀ molecules seems to be the most likely reaction pathway (Scheme 1). In this reaction a new cyclobutane ring is formed connecting the two fullerene cages.^{20a} Proof for polymerization is given by the extreme insolubility of the resulting material in those solvents that do solubilize C₆₀¹⁹ and by the splitting in the degenerate vibrational modes due to the diminished molecular symmetry.^{22b} It has been claimed that these fullerene polymers revert to the pristine monomer upon heating at T > 200 °C.²⁵

When hydrostatic or quasi-hydrostatic pressure is applied to a sample of pristine C_{60} three different scenarios could be presented: pressures up to 25 GPa and $T \ge 300$ K give rise to metastable materials that return to the starting [60]fullerene with release of pressure;²⁶ pressures of several GPa and temperatures of several hundreds of degrees Celsius afford polymeric and metastable materials; high pressures at high temperatures yield polymeric products but with the C_{60} cages broken and, sometimes, extremely hard diamondlike materials.^{20e,26}

For better comprehension, Figure 2 summarizes the *P* vs *T* phase distribution diagram for C_{60} polymerized under pressure. Among all the previously reported investigations, the final polymer has orthorhombic, cubic, rhombohedral,



Figure 1. Schematic representation of C₆₀-containing polymers.

Scheme 1. Formation of All-C₆₀ Polymers by [2+2] Cycloaddition of Pristine C₆₀



or cross-linked phases. The only documented example of linear polyfullerene has recently been reported by Sun and Reed.²⁷ They cocrystallized C_{60} molecules together with *p*-bromocalix[4]arene propyl ether and afterward applied a 5 GPa pressure over 30 min followed by heating at 200 °C for 1 h. Spectroscopic proof that polymerization took place was furnished by IR and Raman spectra, where new signals appear due to the lowering in the fullerene symmetry. In this elegant way the authors prepared a nanofuse rather than a nanowire.

As stated before, photopolymerization is another extensively investigated procedure to polymerize [60]fullerene. Again, a [2+2] cycloaddition reaction mechanism has been proposed for the photopolymerization process.²⁸ Even though it has been argued that the [2+2] cycloaddition for the neutral C_{60} can become thermally allowed for charged fulleride anions,²⁹ this reaction can also be explained in terms of a [2+2] cycloaddition through the excited triplet state of C_{60} (Scheme 2).³⁰ This finding is strongly supported by the fact that photopolymerization does not take place in air-saturated cluster solutions.

For the photopolymerized C_{60} a number of investigations on its bulk³¹ and electronic³² structure, IR,³³ Laser desorption mass spectrometry,³⁴ as well as magnetic,³⁵ photophysical, and nonlinear absorptive optical limiting properties³⁶ have been carried out. The latter are significantly different than those of pristine fullerene. The polymer solution shows much weaker fluorescence, scarcely detectable triplet-state absorption, and marginal optical limiting response.

On the other hand, a huge amount of work has been focused on polymeric materials derived from metal doping of C₆₀, thus obtaining the charge-transfer polymer.^{20d} The starting point was the discovery that fulleride phases AC_{60} , where A is K, Rb, or Cs,³⁷ undergo [2+2] cycloaddition producing polyfullerene with alkali metals in the crystal voids. It is thought that AC₆₀ phases provide an example of a thermal phase transition driven by the reversible formation and breaking of covalent bonds.37a Interestingly, at low temperatures RbC₆₀ and CsC₆₀ become insulators with a phase transition at \sim 50 K, while KC₆₀ behave like a metal for all the low T investigated. Such a difference is thought to have its origin in the different dimensionality of the system: KC₆₀ is considered a 3D metal, whereas RbC₆₀ and CsC₆₀ are quasi-monodimensional polymers. Other examples of alkali-metal-doped fullerenes are represented by those with Na and Li ions. For Na₄C₆₀ phase a single intermolecular bond form between the fullerene cages was argued,³⁸ but a different behavior was found for the LiC₆₀ polymers.³⁹ In fact, the single inter-C₆₀ bond form has been proposed by Strasser and Ata as a simple intermediate in the mechanism that leads to formation of [2+2] cycloadduct when Li⁺ is used (see Figure 3).^{39a}

Nonetheless, the first example of an organometallic polymer of C_{60} ever reported was described in 1992 by Nagashima and co-workers.⁴⁰ They mixed fullerene and Pd₂(dba)₃ (dba = dibenzylideneacetone) in a 1:1 Pd:C₆₀ stoichiometry, obtaining a one-dimensional C₆₀Pd₁ polymer. As depicted in Scheme 3, changing the Pd/C₆₀ ratio or heating



Figure 2. Map of the pressure-temperature plane showing the various phases of C_{60} created under different conditions. Symbols denote some of the *P*-*T* coordinates where the experiments have been carried out and samples have been treated for at least 1 min. (—) Denotes the diamond/graphite equilibrium line, while (- -) divides semimetal and semiconductor states at T > 1100 K and "soft" and "hard" states at T < 1100 K. (Reprinted with permission from ref 14. Copyright 1998 Elsevier Ltd.)



the monodimensional polymer results in formation of a threedimensional polymer. Furthermore, when $Pd_2(dba)_3$ and C_{60} were mixed in a Pd/C_{60} ratio $\geq 4:1$ the corresponding polymer contained Pd atoms deposited in the surface able to catalyze heterogeneous hydrogenation reaction of alkenes.⁴¹

On the other hand, Balch et al. carried out the study of fullerene/Pd films. They showed that in these systems the polymeric network is formed via covalent bonding between the palladium complexes and fullerene.⁴² Due to the electron-accepting properties of C_{60} , those films present *n*-doping properties and can be reversibly reduced at negative potentials. In addition, the doping process is accompanied by

transference of cations from the electrolyte into the solid film deposited on the electrode surface.^{42b}

In 2003, a kind of double-cable polymer was prepared by electroreduction of ferrocenylfulleropyrrolidine (1) in the presence of palladium(II) acetate trimer.⁴³ The resulting polymer 2 has a "main chain" constituted by alternating Pd and C₆₀ units, with the ferrocene moiety covalently linked to the latter (Scheme 4).

The authors tried to create a polyfullerene with both *p*and *n*-doping properties derived from the presence of the electron donating ferrocene and accepting C_{60} . It was observed that reduction and reoxidation of the Fc- C_{60} /Pd



^a Reprinted with permission from ref 40. Copyright 1992 The Royal Chemical Society of Chemistry.

Scheme 4

Scheme 3^a



film involves cation transport between the film and the solvent. On the contrary, oxidation of Fc units occurs via a process of sequential electron self-exchange between Fc groups and is accompanied by anion transport between the solution and the film.

Very recently, C₆₀Pd_n polymers have been successfully employed as gas adsorbents toward volatile and toxic organic compounds.⁴⁴ It is interesting to note that the adsorptivity toward toluene was retained even at concentrations as low as 1000 ppb, which is close to the actual toluene concentration in the environment. The authors proposed a mechanism in which the partially positive Pd atoms attract the π cloud of toluene electrons, as displayed in Figure 4.



Figure 4.

On the other hand, films of $(C_{60}O)_n$ have also been synthesized by electroreduction of fullerene epoxide.⁴⁵ These films strongly adhere to a variety of electrodes and have the ability to store up to eight electrons per C_{60} unit with potential application as an energy storage battery.^{45a,46} Further improvement in the production of $(C_{60}O)_n$ films relies on reduction of C_{60} in the presence of limited amounts of O_2 in a toluene/acetonitrile mixture⁴⁷ or in the prolonged ozonation of fullerene.⁴⁸ In both approaches the advantage is represented by the fact that in doing so it eliminates the need to prepare $C_{60}O$.

Finally, samples of polyfullerene oxide have been synthesized by electron bombardment on thermally activated films of hexanitrofullerene deposited on gold. The proposed mechanism involves, first, cleavage of -NO bonds with release of gaseous nitric oxide. Thus, following formation of fullerene oxy radicals $C_{60}-O_6$ results in formation of cross-linked polymeric network (Scheme 5) that has a thermal stability of up to 900 K.⁴⁹

3. Cross-Linked Polymers

Cross-linked polymers containing C_{60} often represent a less elegant category under a strictly "chemical structure" viewpoint. However, in some cases, when the design of very complex monomer molecules is researched, the threedimensional polymer that is obtained usually results simply wonderful. Anyway, the latter cases are usually very rare since the syntheses of cross-linked polymers proceed from random and quick reactions that take place, this time with the help of the C_{60} cage, in the three dimensions.

Furthermore, careful control of the addition reactions to the multiple reactive fullerene double bonds is required since, otherwise, the dimensionality of the final products can increase drastically. In fact, a number of examples in which the monomers, including C_{60} , are blended and polymerized randomly without a real control on the possible chemical

Scheme 5

structure of the resulting material have been reported in the literature. In this light, styrene and fullerene in solution produce randomly branched copolymers with heterogeneous composition especially when free-radical copolymerization takes place.⁵⁰ In some particular case, random PS-C₆₀ polymers (PS = polystyrene) showed outstanding optical limiting properties.⁵¹

Obviously, in the preparation of cross-linked polymers, "classical" polymers have been widely employed. Among them, styrene and its derivatives have been extensively used as comonomer to react together with C_{60} via both free-radical polymerization^{52,53} and "living" anionic polymerization.^{54,55} Interestingly, when C₆₀ and styrene are reacted in bulk under radical copolymerization conditions, the molecular structure of poly(C₆₀-co-St) changes depending upon the C₆₀ content. The higher the amount of fullerene employed in the copolymerization, the more branched the molecular structure.53 In this investigation the authors compared the $M_{\rm w}$ data obtained with a size-exclusion chromatograph (SEC) coupled with a multidetector system, concluding that $M_{\rm w}$ values calculated from a refractive index detector are always lower than those obtained by means of absolute methods like differential viscosimetry (DV) and right-angle laser light scattering (RALLS)

When 4-vinylbenzoic acid is used in the copolymerization instead of styrene, the resulting $PS-C_{60}$ copolymer has a polyelectrolyte character.⁵² When NaOH is added to an aqueous dispersion of such polymer, complete solvation takes place due to formation of polycarboxylate anions. The authors, in addition, claim that although such copolymers form clear solutions, they are solubilized microgel dispersions, as deduced by the significant scattering of UV and near-visible radiation. The same phenomenon seems to occur for PS-*co*-C₆₀ obtained by living anionic polymerization, even though the authors did not comment on it. In fact, the UV spectra they reported clearly proceed from the scattering of UV radiation.⁵⁵

Finally, two different degrees of cross-linking have been reported by Mathis reacting styrene and divinylbenzene with C_{60} , employing potassium naphthalate as anionic initiator.⁵⁴

Despite these radical anionic polymerizations, attempts to polymerize styrene and C_{60} under high pressure resulted in a polymer gel with a content in C_{60} of 0.1-0.5 wt % with a huge M_w distribution (from 4000 to 10^8 Da).⁵⁶

Another class of polymers which has been widely employed in the synthesis of C_{60} -containing cross-linked networks is represented by polyurethanes. The first example described by Chiang et al. involves the synthesis of polymer **5** by reacting fullerenols, $C_{60}(OH)_{10-12}$ (**3**), with a suitably diisocyanate-functionalized prepolymer **4** (Scheme 6).⁵⁷





Thermal mechanical analysis of **5** demonstrated that use of fullerenols as cross-linkers improves the properties of polyurethane elastomers as well as the tensile strength at break.

In another investigation fullerene-containing cross-linked polyurethanes displayed optical limiting properties in film with a modulation in the transmittance that depends linearly with the amount of C_{60} present in the material.⁵⁸

In a parallel work two new cross-linked polyurethanes containing C_{60} has a third-order nonlinear optical (NLO) response.^{59–61} These polymers were synthesized using trihydroxy– C_{60} derivative **6** and the commercially available isocyanates, **7** and **9**, as depicted in Scheme 7.

As stated before, such polymers showed the largest thirdorder NLO response within a range of 1150-1600 nm with a χ^3 of 9.74×10^{-11} esu at 1550 nm. This 1–2 orders of enhancement in comparison with other C₆₀ materials is probably due to the successful incorporation and good dispersion of large amounts of C_{60} (as high as 19.1 wt % for polymer 7) into a highly cross-linked polymer.

On the other hand, amino-containing polymers have also been used in the preparation of cross-linked- C_{60} polymers using O,O'-bis(2-aminopropyl)poly(oxypropylene) and O,O'-bis(2-aminopropyl)poly(oxyethylene) as precursor polymer.⁶²

When a film of a terpolymer constituted by ethylene– propylene ethylidene norbornene (11) was irradiated with light in the presence of pristine C_{60} , the corresponding ene reaction cross-linked polymer was formed (Scheme 8).⁶³

Anionic polymerization reactions take place in the preparation of a C_{60} -PVK network (PVK = polyvinyl ketone).⁶⁴ The resulting layered structure had good photoconductivity as well as an unusual temperature dependence of the ESR spectrum.

Recently, Sun and co-workers prepared a novel crosslinked copolymer with magnetic behavior by reacting the



Scheme 10



diazo salt derived from bithiazole (13) and [60]fullerene, as displayed in Scheme $9.^{65}$

Interestingly, after copolymerization, they also prepared the corresponding ferro complexes by treating polymer 14 with FeSO₄ in DMSO solution at 60 °C. The so-obtained derivative 15 had soft magnetic properties, whereas the precursor polymer 14 behaves as an anti-ferromagnetic material.

As stated at the beginning of this section, C_{60} -containing cross-linked polymers can be obtained from functionalized polymers. Following this strategy, Tajima and co-workers prepared a poly(2-hydroxyethyl methacrylate) (PHMA) functionalized with a furane ring (17) that after irradiation with visible light incorporated C_{60} as side substituent. Further irradiation of the side-chain polymer so obtained led to the corresponding cross-linked polymer 18 (Scheme 10).⁶⁶

Bayerl, Hirsch et al. reported the photochemical synthesis of a lipofullerene (20) by photo-cross-linking of the hexakisadduct monomer 19, which was in turn prepared following a synthetic strategy in three steps (Scheme 11).⁶⁷

The symmetrical T_h shape of hexakis-adduct **19** allows formation of a perfect three-dimensional network by an

isotropic polymerization. After irradiation of an aqueous dispersion of multilamellar dipalmitoylphosphatidylcholine (DPPC) vesicles with 15 mol % of monomer **19**, polymerization takes place. DPPC was then removed by extraction with organic solvents. The authors pointed out that such polymerization can be assumed to be a kind of emulsion polymerization in which the monomers are dispersed in an aqueous solution and polymerized in the presence of a detergent. Attempts to polymerize **19** in the absence of DPPC afforded only low yields of an amorphous material. Finally, a similar approach has recently been followed for the cross-linking of a C₆₀ derivative endowed with two diacetylene moieties to measure the exciton diffusion length in a conjugated PPV.⁶⁸

4. End-Capped Polymers

An interesting class of C_{60} -containing macromolecules is represented by the C_{60} -end-capped polymers, sometimes referred as "telechelic", in which the C_{60} units are located at the terminal positions of the polymer chain. In fact, by introducing one or two fullerene moieties at the end of the chain it is possible to modify the hydrophobicity of the parent polymer, thus drastically changing its behavior in blends of H-donor/H-acceptor polymers.

Goh and co-workers devoted much effort in the preparation and study of mono- and $bi-C_{60}$ -end-capped poly(ethylene glycol)s (PEG).⁶⁹ The syntheses of **23** and **25** macromolecules are depicted in Scheme 12 and take place in a similar way by treating PEG and PEG-monomethyl ether with thionyl chloride. Reaction of mono-chloro- and bi-chloro-PEG with sodium azide, followed by refluxing the azido-PEG so obtained in the presence of C_{60} in chlorobenzene, affords water-soluble mono- (**23**) and bi- C_{60} -end-capped PEG (**25**), respectively, with narrow polydispersity indexes.

These macromolecules show hydrogen-bonding interactions forming interpolymer complexes (IC) with a number of H-donating polymers such as poly(*p*-vinylphenol),⁶⁹ poly-(vinyl chloride),⁷⁰ poly(methacrylic acid),⁷¹ and poly(acrylic acid).⁷² Furthermore, by melt blending of poly(methyl



Scheme 12



methacrylate) (PMMA) and **25**, pseudo-semi-interpenetrating polymer networks (pseudo-SIPN) have been prepared show-

ing a storage modulus as high as 42 kPa, 16 times larger than that of PMMA. 73 Very recently, Inoue showed that ${\bf 25}$



Figure 5. Polymer **23** (PEG with $M_w = 10\,000$) specimen before (a1) and after (a2) deformation; polymer **25** (PEG with $M_w = 20\,000$) specimen before (b1) and after (b2) deformation. (Reprinted with permission from ref 75. Copyright 2003 Elsevier Ltd.)

forms pseudo-SIPN when mixed with the biodegradable poly-(L-lactic acid) (PLLA), improving the PLLA fracture strain about 100 times.⁷⁴

Films of double C₆₀-end-capped PEG **25** have been prepared and tested in mechanical measurements having good mechanical properties stemming from a network-like structure due to the strong aggregation of fullerene.⁷⁵ The authors found a value of 20.1 MPa for the tensile strength as well as a very large resistance to elongation that exceeds 640% of the original size (Figure 5). These values for the mechanical properties are as good as and in some case better than those of PEG/polybutylene terephthalate (PBT) thermoplastic elastomers.⁷⁶ On the other hand, significant improvements in dynamic mechanical and tensile properties have been achieved from pseudo-SIPN formed by mixing poly-vinyl chloride with doubly C₆₀-end-capped poly(*n*-butyl methacrylate) in THF.⁷⁷

Scheme 13

Goh et al. also investigated the crystallization⁷⁸ as well as aggregation behavior⁷⁹ of these two C₆₀-end-capped polymers (**23** and **25**). The latter study revealed that the polymers formed aggregation possessing a large and complex structure with many small core—shell-like aggregates. Inclusion complexes have been prepared employing **23** and cyclodextrins (CD).⁸⁰ In fact, by mixing **23** together with α - and γ -CD, 1:1 and 2:1 complexes are formed, respectively.

Very recently, Qin and co-workers described two analogues $PEG-C_{60}$ mono- and di-end-capped polymers prepared incorporating fullerene to amine-terminated poly-(ethylene glycol) with an average molecular weight of 2 \times 10⁴.⁸¹

Four-arm C₆₀-end-capped PEG have also been prepared starting from a commercially available star-shaped PEG.⁷² On the other hand, a C₆₀-end-capped three-branch PEG has been synthesized from triol **26** as shown in Scheme 13.⁸²

Synthesis starts with a "living" anionic polymerization of ethylene oxide using 1,1,1-tris(hydroxymethyl)propane as three-arm precursor in order to prepare PEG stars.⁸³ However, attempts to react C_{60} directly after the polymerization process were unfruitful. The authors decided to follow a new route involving formation, first, of nosylate groups (4-nitrobenzenesulfonate- Ns) and, second, substitution to azido groups prior to incorporation of fullerene moieties. The star polymer **30** so prepared forms highly expanded Langmuir monolayers.

In 1995, Frey et al. first described an example of C_{60} end-capped polystyrene by reacting an amino-terminated PS, prepared by living polymerization, with [60]fullerene⁸⁴ (see **31** in Chart 1).







Although such polymer can easily be processed to homogeneous and transparent films containing up to 27 wt % of C_{60} , the amount of fullerene incorporated was much less than that in the feed.

To establish the structure-property relationship of C_{60} containing macromolecules it is necessary to know the exact content of fullerene in the polymers. With this aim, one of the possible strategies involves employing a synthetic procedure able to reach well-defined polymers with narrow M_w/M_n ratios through precise polymerization.

In this sense, attempts to control radical polymerization with [60]fullerene to prepare C_{60} -end-capped PS have been carried out using TEMPO-terminated PS (**32**)⁸⁵ (TEMPO = 2,2,6,6-tetramethyl-1-piperidinyloxy) or TEMPOL-terminated PS⁸⁶ (TEMPOL = 4-hydroxyl-2,2,6,6-tetramethylpiperdinyloxy). In the latter case, mono-end-capped PS with narrow polydispersity has been prepared showing good conductivity.

A very interesting structure has been proposed by Astruc et al., who prepared a hexaarm hexachloro PS star polymer via living cationic polymerization with a M_w of 3000 per branch⁸⁷ (see **34** in Chart 1).

After reaction with sodium azide followed by heating in the presence of a 2-fold excess of C₆₀, the hexafullereneend-capped **34** was prepared.^{88,89} Derivatization of the sixbranch termini into as many C₆₀ was not hindered by steric constraints because the size of the PS arms was large enough to avoid mutual interferences. Moreover, the CV of **34** showed three reversible waves at $E^{\circ} = -1.00$, -1.40, and -1.90 V vs ferrocene–ferrocinium, corresponding to the three first reduction processes of fullerene-derived compounds,^{6b,90} thus constituting a huge polyelectronic reservoir system.

Better results have been obtained employing atom-transfer radical polymerization (ATRP),^{91,92} whose major advantage is that polymerization can be performed according to the

Scheme 15



ordinary free-radical polymerization procedure, thus avoiding the stringent polymerization conditions such as those required for living anionic polymerization needed.

This method has been successfully exploited by $Wang^{93}$ and Li,^{94,95} who prepared two different well-defined C₆₀-endcapped PS with low M_w/M_n values following two different strategies. In the first approach, they initially prepared a bromo-terminated PS which was in turn transformed into an azido group able to react with C₆₀ to afford **33**. In the second one, a C₆₀ derivative was first prepared (**35**) to subsequently undergo a ATRP reaction, thus avoiding formation of bisadducts and multibranched polymers (Scheme 14).⁸³

Synthesis of a rod-coil PS polymer end-capped with C_{60} in one side and with a terfluorene segment on the other is shown in Scheme 15.⁹⁶ Preparation of such a rod-coil polymer was carried out from the properly functionalized terfluorene oligomer **37** followed by incorporation of the polystyrene part by ATRP polymerization in two different degrees of chain extension. Afterward, reaction of **38a** (M_n = 9950) and **38b** (M_n = 18 000) with C₆₀ in the presence of CuBr and bipyridine afforded the corresponding end-capped polymers **39a,b**, which exhibited excellent solubility in organic solvents and were stable materials for polymeric light-emitting diodes (PLED's).

A new example of C_{60} -end-capped PS synthesized by ATRP was reported by Li in 2000 together with the preparation of a C_{60} -end-capped poly(methyl methacrylate).⁹⁷ In both cases, the polydispersity indexes were narrow and the

PMMA-based polymer showed a quenching of the fluorescence when mixed together with triethylamine of fumaronitrile, thus indicating that C_{60} still maintains its strong electronic properties.

It is remarkable how the ATRP method has been the most used technique for preparation of PMMA and poly(butyl methacrylate) (PBMA)^{98,99} as well as for synthesis of poly-(*tert*-butylacrylate) (PtBA) and poly(acrylic acid) (PAA).¹⁰⁰ In the first two examples an equilibrium exists in THF between individual polymer chains and micelle-like coreshell aggregates, the shell being made of highly stretched polymeric chains. On the other hand, PtBA (**43**, **49**) and PAA C_{60} -end-capped (**44**, **50**) and C_{60} -terminated PtBA-PS block copolymer,¹⁰¹ which were prepared following a multistep synthetic procedure (Scheme 16), had a dramatic enhancement in photoconductivity, which increases linearly with the C_{60} content.

Very recently, syntheses of PMAA (**53a**),^{102,103} PMMA (**53b**),¹⁰⁴ PtBMA (**53c**),¹⁰⁵ and poly[2-(dimethylamino)ethyl methacrylate] (PDMAEMA) (**53d**)¹⁰⁶ and its sulfobetaine derivative¹⁰⁷ end capped with C₆₀ via ATRP reaction have been described, as depicted in Scheme 17.

Tam et al. showed that while C_{60} -end-capped PMMA presented pH-responsive and water-soluble properties at high pH,¹⁰³the aggregation behavior of C_{60} end-capped PDMAEMA in aqueous solution can be tuned by adjusting pH or temperature. At low pHs micellar aggregates coexist with unimeric C_{60} -PDMAEMA **53d** in solution. However,





at high pH insoluble C_{60} -PDMAEMA suspensions are produced at high temperatures and transform into unimeric particles at lower critical solution temperature (LCST) of PDMAEMA via formation of the charge-transfer complex. The pH and temperature stimuli-response properties of a C_{60} containing block-copolymer poly(MAA-*b*-DMAEMA) in aqueous solution have also been investigated by the same authors.¹⁰⁸

On the other hand, Gan et al. prepared an amphiphilic doubly C_{60} -end-capped ABA triblock polymer via ATRP strategy.¹⁰⁹ This water-soluble poly(2-(dimethylamino)ethyl methacrylate)-*b*-poly(ethylene oxide)-*b*-poly(2-(dimethylamino)ethyl methacrylate) capped with C_{60} at both ends forms flower micelle-shaped aggregates with a low critical micelle concentration value (2.1 mg dm⁻³), suggesting potential use as a carrier for drug/gene delivery application. Yajima and co-workers earlier presented a research in which a poly(*N*-isopropylacrylamide) ended with an azofullerene moiety shows rapid and reversible dispersion—aggregation changes in response to a narrow range temperature alternation across its lower critical solution temperature in water.¹¹⁰ This new stimuli-responsive polymer could be used for development

of a smart material in biomedical fields as well as the fullerene-tagged poly(L-glutamic acid), formerly synthesized, which is able to remove the biologically important superoxide radical, thus mimicking the superoxide dismutase.¹¹¹

In 2005 a very important investigation was reported by Yashima et al., who prepared high molecular weight isotactic PMMA- C_{60} synthesized by anionic living polymerization and whose single molecule could be observed with AFM microscopy.¹¹² They were able to separate PMMA- C_{60} chains from PMMA prepolymer by self-assembly of the C_{60} -polymer followed by size-exclusion chromatography. Furthermore, they obtained AFM images of single PMMA- C_{60} molecules, as displayed in Figure 6.

It is noteworthy that analyzing M_n and M_w results obtained by GPC the examples of C₆₀ end-capped PS fit well with the weights estimated for the parent PSs.^{84,85,97,113} This fact can be better understood taking into account that the standard polymers used for the GPC curve calibration were PSs, thus justifying the good agreement observed. However, this is not true for the PMMA-, PAA-, and PDMAEMA-based C₆₀end-capped polymers in which the [60]fullerene has a smaller impact on the weight's values than that expected due to the



Figure 6. Tapping-mode AFM height images of isolated PMMA $-C_{60}$ spin cast from a dilute solution in chloroform on mica. The height profile measured along the white line in the image is also shown. (Reprinted with permission from ref 112. Copyright 2005 American Chemical Society.)

low compact effect that C_{60} has on the overall hydrodynamic volume. 98,100,103,105

In 2003 Geckeler reported on the synthesis of an aromatic poly(azomethyne) rotaxane by condensing terephthaldehyde and *p*-phenylenediamine in the presence of large amounts of β -CD (Scheme 18).¹¹⁴

The only way to retain the CD units in the chain was capping both extremes with C_{60} , which will act as stopper and in the meantime as self-dopant for the polyrotaxane. The efficiency of fullerene as chain blocker was proved by ¹H NMR. In fact, pseudo-rotaxane **57** without stoppers at the ends had 71.65 CD protons for each -CH=N- proton (a molecule of β -CD contains 70 protons). In this nice example the CD covering could be used both to enhance the solubility of high molar mass poly(azomethine) without making any structural changes as well as a good electrical insulator for electroluminescence purposes.

5. Star-Shaped Polymers

Star-shaped fullerene-containing polymers, also known as "flagellenes", are comprised from 2 to 10 long and flexible

polymer chains covalently linked to a fullerene cage with topologies similar to that of sea stars or resembling the shape of flagellate-unicellular protozoa. In this section we will not refer to the C_{60} content of such macromolecules, rather low in all cases, ranging from of only one to two C_{60} units in each star.

Some authors usually refer to the paper of Olah and coworkers¹¹⁵ as the first example of this class of compounds. However, they described the synthesis of a C₆₀-benzene multiadduct catalyzed by AlCl₃. The real first example of C₆₀-star-shaped polymer was published just 1 year later by Bohme, who used C₆₀²⁺ and C₇₀²⁺ as initiators for polymerization of gaseous butadiene.^{116,117}

On the other hand, "living" anionic polymerization has been the most employed method for the preparation of $PS-C_{60}$ star polymers. In fact, as stated previously in this review, "living" anionic polymerization allows better control of the molar weights as well as their distributions. The first PS-containing flagellene was prepared following the synthetic route displayed in Scheme 19.^{118,119}

Such $C_{60}(PS)_x$ (**60a,b**) were found to be highly soluble and, due to their melt processable properties, may be spincoated, extruded to fiber and films, or solvent casted. A lot of effort has been done by Mathis and Ederlé in the synthesis and investigation of $C_{60}(PS)_x$.¹²⁰ They showed that, under high-purity conditions, addition of "living" polymers can be well controlled both in number of chains linked to the C_{60} and in dimensions of the final products, reaching well-defined architectures.^{121–123} Physicochemical studies on $C_{60}(PS)_6$ revealed that upon decreasing the molecular weight from 2 × 10⁶ to 5 × 10⁵, a change from random coil-type behavior toward a dense sphere can be observed.¹²⁴ In addition, $C_{60}(PS)_6$ possessing M_w in the 3000–50 000 range gave rise to porous membranes with a honeycomb shape when CS₂ solutions of these polymers were evaporated.¹²⁵

Thermal stability as well as the anomalies in glass transitions¹²⁶ of $C_{60}(PS)_6$ have also been investigated. The former studies revealed that the degradation reaction follows a stepwise "breaking" mechanism in which the 6-arm star is first converted to a 5-arm and so on, successively down to the C_{60} (Figure 7).^{127,128}

Several strategies have been followed in order to prepare palm-tree architectures derived from C_{60} -containing polymers. One involves initially the synthesis of an end-capped-



Scheme 19



PS joined to C_{60} via an azido group, which in turn has been used to covalently graft five polystyrillithium or polyisopropyllithium arms.¹²⁹ A second approach permits obtaining dumbbell-like polymer architectures starting from palm-tree- C_{60} (PS)₆ polymers, as shown in Scheme 20.^{130,131}

After attaching six PS^-Li^+ chains on the C_{60} cage, only one of the six carbanions formed is able to initiate polymerization of styrene or isoprene, affording the corresponding palm-tree-like structure **62**. Two equivalents of such a "living" polymer in turn react with dibromoxylene, dibromooctane, or fullerene itself to form the very nice dumbbell structure **63a**-c.

Living anionic polymerization has also been employed to produce C_{70} -containing star-shaped polymers.^{132,133}

In addition to the anionic polymerization, ¹³⁴ PS chains have been grafted onto C₆₀ to form starlike polymers via free radical, ¹³⁵ ATRP on C₆₀, ¹³⁶ C₆₀Cl_n, ¹³⁷ as well as through "living" radical polymerization. ¹³⁸ The latter issue has been well developed by Fukuda et al., who reported on the synthesis of 1,4-dipolystyryldihydro[60]fullerene starting from narrow polydispersity polystyryl adducts TEMPO-endcapped (Scheme 21). ^{138a-c}

The $C_{60}(PS)_2$ (**65a,b**, **66**) thus prepared gave UV-vis spectra characteristic for 1,4-bisadducts and also retained the redox properties of [60]fullerene. At the same time light-scattering studies revealed that $C_{60}(PVP)_2$ (**65b**) and $C_{60}(PS-PVP)_2$ (**66**) in THF form multilamellar micelles.^{138b}

Recently, a two-arm poly('butyl acrylate), prepared via ATRP, has been grafted onto a C_{60} cage through a Bingel reaction, leading to a well-defined polymeric methanofullerene.¹³⁹

On the other hand, improvements by ~5 and ~20 times the quantum efficiency and emitted light power were obtained using the (PS)_xC₆₀(PMMA)_y star polymer as active layer in a ITO/MDMO–PPV/(PS)_xC₆₀(PMMA)_y/Al device.¹⁴⁰ A very interesting synthetic strategy has been adopted by Hiorns et al. for synthesis of C₆₀ star block copolymer C₆₀(PS-*b*-PPP)₆ (**71**) and C₆₀(styrene-PPP-*b*-PS)₆ (**76**).¹⁴¹ As depicted in Scheme 22, they first prepared poly(1,3-cyclohexadiene) (PCHD, **68**) by living anionic polymerization as precursor for the block copolymer PS–PCHD (**69**), which was in turn reacted with C₆₀ and oxidized with DDQ to afford C₆₀(PS-*b*-PPP)₆ **71**. An analogous route was followed for C₆₀(styrene-PPP-*b*-PS)₆ **76**.

Again, C_{60} was observed to limit the number of linked polymeric chains to six even if a 10:1 stoichiometry arm:

 C_{60} is used, probably due to the strong steric hindrance around the fullerene core. Furthermore, **76** had an effective quenching of PPP fluorescence that was considered indicative for a charge transfer from the donor fragment PPP to the acceptor C_{60} .

As already seen in the previous paragraphs, PVK has been widely employed to prepare polymers and copolymers with C₆₀. PVK-based star-shaped-C₆₀ polymers with three arms have been recently described.^{142,143} In one case, (PVK)₃C₆₀ has been used as hole-transporting layer in an electroluminescent ITO/(PVK)₃C₆₀/CPDHFPV/liF/A1 device (CPDHFPV = poly(9,9'-dihexylfluorene-2,7-divinylene*m*-phenylenevinylene-*stat*-*p*-phenylenevinylene), resulting in quenching of the electroluminescence.¹⁴³ On the contrary, when a new PVK layer was added, the new device showed 3-times improvement in the emitted light power. (PVK)₄C₆₀ star polymers have also been synthesized starting from C₆₀Cl₂₀ as the central core in the radical ATRP polymerization.^{144,145}

Use of a multisubstituted fullerene as the central core is not a novel approach since it was adopted in several C_{60} cross-linked polymers.57 The most used C60-multiadduct in the preparation of star-shaped polymers is fullerenol, C₆₀- $(OH)_n$ (3). In this regard, Goswami and co-workers prepared ether-connected star-shaped C₆₀-polymer, reacting fullerenol together with a cycloaliphatic epoxy resin 77 in order to form the corresponding hemiketals (78, Scheme 23).¹⁴⁶ Moreover, fullerenols have been employed as suitable reactants for the synthesis of several polyurethanes by reaction with isocyanates (see polymers 80 and 82 in Scheme 23).^{147,148} The synthesis and aggregation behavior of a two-arm fullerenecontaining poly(ethylene oxide) 80 has been described by Goh and Tam.149 They reacted C60(OH)10-12 with PEO-monoisocyanate 79 in a 1:2 stoichiometry, thus forcing the amphiphilic two-arm product that in polar solvents forms large spherical aggregates with an average size of 540-1020 single polymer chains.

Other examples of star-shaped C_{60} -containing PEO¹⁵⁰ prepared by reaction of C_{60} with "living" PEO⁻K⁺ chains¹⁵¹ with PEO-N₃¹⁵² or PEO-NH₂ chains¹⁵³ are also known in the literature. In the above-mentioned examples the fullerene core was surrounded by 3–7 PEO arms. Other examples involve the synthesis and characterization of star-shaped C_{60} -poly(vinylpyrrolidone),¹⁵⁴ (CH₃)₃– C_{60} –PMS₃,¹⁵⁵ and C_{60} -polyacrylonitrile polymer.¹⁵⁶ When the latter polymer was pyrolized, the appearance of C=N chains was evidenced



Figure 7. Thermal-degradation mechanism of $C_{60}(PS)_6$ stars.



by in-situ IR measurements and followed by formation of aromatic rings when the temperature was further increased.¹⁵⁷

On the other hand, fullerene C_{60} , besides being incorporated as the core of a star-shaped polymer, can act as a cocatalyst provided that a determined reaction takes place. In this light, in has been demonstrated that whereas W-based catalysts such as WCl₆-Ph₄Sn polymerize terminal acetylenes, such catalysts are not able to polymerize disubstituted ones.¹⁵⁸ In fact, only 0.5% yield on the polymerization of 1-phenyl-1-propyne has been obtained, while when C₆₀ is present even in small amounts, the polymer yield dramatically increases to 77%.¹⁵⁹ Moreover, the PD indexes were lowered from 1009 to 2.2 at the same time that the M_w were increased.

The reaction sequence that affords the star-shaped polymer **88** is shown in Scheme 24. Polymerization propagates via a wolframa-carbeno-mediated metathesis mechanism, and the polymeric chains are finally linked to C_{60} via a carbine addition to a double bond, producing a new cyclopropane ring. It is worth noting that polymer **88** emits a strong blue light upon excitation, higher than that of pure polymer without fullerene.¹⁶⁰

Finally, Chiang and co-workers described the gradual synthesis of hexaarm oligoaniline and polyaniline- C_{60} star polymer.^{161,162} The polymers were prepared by nucleophilic substitution of the tertiary NO₂ groups (used as good leaving groups) from the hexanitrofullerene C_{60} -(NO₂)₆ replaced with aniline, oligoaniline, and polyaniline. Photoexcitation of such

materials produced photoinduced intramolecular electron transfer from benzenoid moieties of oligoaniline arms to the C_{60} sphere.¹⁶³ The same authors synthesized a palm-tree polymer series **91a**–**d** by capping the poly(dimethylsiloxane) **90** with hexanitro[60]fullerene followed by substitution with oligoaniline (Scheme 25).¹⁶⁴

6. Main-Chain Polymers

Whereas the synthesis of [60]fullerene side-chain polymers has been widely developed as discussed in the next section, copolymers with C_{60} units in the main chain of the polymer are only scarcely known. This fact can be accounted for by the low regioselectivity found in the double addition on the C_{60} sphere, resulting in formation of the regioisomeric mixture as well as possible formation of the cross-linking products by multiple additions on the C_{60} units.

To prepare such in-chain polymers two different synthetic strategies are possible: (i) direct reaction between the C_{60} cage and a suitable symmetrically difunctionalized monomer and (ii) polycondensation between a fullerene bisadduct (or a mixture) and a difunctionalized monomer.

The first example of in-chain C_{60} polymers was reported in 1992 by Loy and Assink,¹⁶⁵ although TG analysis finally revealed that such C_{60} -xylylene copolymer was prevalently cross-linked. Analogous materials were prepared by covalently attaching PPV fragments directly on the C_{60} units,



64a: R = H **64b**: R = O^tBu





Scheme 22



reducing $\alpha, \alpha, \alpha', \alpha'$ -tetrabromo-*p*-xylylene in the presence of fullerene,¹⁶⁶ or reducing C₆₀ in solution in the presence of a PPV precursor.¹⁶⁷

Cross-linking also took place in an attempt to further increase the molecular weight of the oligomeric mixture **94** (n = 1-5) when treated with an additional equivalent of the bis-sulfone **92** (Scheme 26).¹⁶⁸

To avoid the undesired cross-linking and obtain more extended polymers, a new reaction was carried out adding

one equivalent of a mixture of bis-sulfone **92** and monosulfone **95** (7:3) to fullerene. This process led again to a soluble mixture of oligomers **96** ($n_{max} = 3$), but this time further reaction with a new equivalent of **92/95** mixture (7:3) afforded a higher M_w and completely soluble polymer ($M_w = 34\ 000$) in which the presence of lateral mono-oquinodimethane moieties effectively suppressed the crosslinking and in the meantime enhanced the solubility of the resulting material.



A new typology of C_{60} polymer was introduced by Rotello and Nie in 1997, who first reported on a thermoreversible material based in [60]fullerene in the main chain.^{169,170} They used a poly-Diels–Alder cycloaddition strategy employing a bis-anthracene derivative (**98**) which readily reacts with C_{60} at room temperature, thus avoiding homocoupling side reactions (Scheme 27).

87

After 168 h the reaction was complete and workup provided a THF-soluble fraction consisted of oligomers and polymers with an estimated molecular weight range of $3000-25\ 000$. However, the authors pointed out that these values should be higher due to the lower hydrodynamic radius of **99** relative to polystyrene. This was mainly evidenced by the $M_{\rm w}$ peak of 540 found for unreacted C₆₀ in the GPC (instead of 720!).

The most outstanding property of such materials is, however, that when heated between 60 and 75 °C they readily undergo a cycloreversion to afford the starting materials **98** and C_{60} and the polymerization–depolymerization process

could be repeated several times without decomposition (for comparison see Figure 8a and 8b).

88

Although the low range of temperatures between the two processes prevents use of this polymer for practical purposes, it paves the way for further investigations in the field of thermoreversible materials based on fullerenes with larger different temperatures of polymerization—depolymerization in order to obtain recyclable and thermally processable polymers.

Since poly(dimethylsiloxane) (PDMS) showed extraordinarily high chain mobility,¹⁷¹ resulting in a very good solubility as well as a high thermal stability, Müller and co-workers incorporated this kind of polymer to prepare an extremely soluble in-chain fullerene polymer (Scheme 28).¹⁷²

Synthesis of polymer **103** was carried out through a poly-SNA reaction between the commercially available aminopropyl-end-capped-PDMS **102** (M_w 35 000) and a mixture of C₆₀-bis adducts **101**, which was in turn prepared by the



Scheme 27



o-xylylene method.^{169,173} After SEC purification the resulting material had a high average molecular weight > 50 000 and a $M_{\rm w}$ of 150 000. However, the authors pointed out how SEC analyses of C₆₀-containing polymers tend to reveal lower than expected molecular weights.¹⁷² This fact can be ascribed to the $\pi - \pi$ interaction between the fullerene units and the phenyl groups of the PS stationary phase, which leads to major elution values with the subsequent lowering in the

apparent $M_{\rm w}$. This disagreement has been quantified as a character factor of approximately 2 by comparing the SEC data with an absolute method such as vapor pressure osmometry. Therefore, taking into account such correction, polymer **103** consists of nine PDMS and fullerene units and the high molecular weight resulted in a high solubility and excellent film building properties as well as a high thermal stability up to 435 °C.

A new class of C_{60} -based polyamides has been prepared using a direct polycondensation method in the presence of triphenyl phosphite and pyridine. The novelty was that after preparation of bisadducts **104** by reacting [60]fullerene with dimethylsulfonium ethoxycarbonylmethylide, the mixture was chromatographically separated in order to use pure



Figure 8. UV spectra for reaction of bisanthracene ether **98** with C_{60} in toluene: (a) polymerization reaction at room temperature; (b) depolymerization at 75 °C. (Reprinted with permission from ref 169. Copyright 1997 American Chemical Society.)



regioisomers for the subsequent polymerization reaction (Scheme 29).

In the first example, only the *trans*-2 isomer of **104** was reacted together with 4,4'-diaminobenzophenone to afford polymer **105**,^{174,175} in which MALDI-TOF experiments revealed a maximal peak at m/z 45 000 that fit well with the M_w 53 000 value found by GPC measurements. Use of LiCl avoids the exclusive formation of oligomers, cleaving the inter- and intramolecular hydrogen bonds, thus improving polymer solubility.

On the other hand, mixtures of **104b** (equatorial isomer) and isophthalic acid (molar ratio 1:50, 1:5, 1:1, 1:0) were reacted with an equimolar amount of 4,4'-diaminodiphenyl ether, obtaining **106a**-**d** in fiber to powder shape.¹⁷⁶ The M_w decreases linearly with **104b** content (i.e., 3×10^5 to 3×10^3) as well as the thermal stability as observed by TGA and DSC analyses.

One of the first main-chain fullerene polymers was synthesized by Taki et al. in 1997.¹⁷⁷ They prepared two inchain polymers reacting a mixture of C_{60} bisphenol (**107**) with an equimolar amount of dibasic acid dichloride at room temperature. Sebacoyl chloride or a 1:1 mixture of isophthaloyl chloride/terephthaloyl chloride was chosen to afford linear polyesters containing the fullerene moiety in the main chain **109a,b** (Scheme 30). These two macromolecules had good solubility in DMF, although low molecular weights were obtained (4000–6000 Da).

In 1999 Scamporrino et al., following a similar strategy to that just reviewed, described two different fullerene-mainchain polymers based on 61,61'-bis(*p*-hydroxyphenylmethano)-[60]fullerene (**112**, isomeric mixture) (Scheme 31).¹⁷⁸

Polymers **115** and **116** were synthesized by a condensation reaction between an isomeric mixture of fullerene derivative **112** and bisphenol A (**113**) or 1,20-bis(bisphenoxy-A)eicosane (**114**) in the presence of NaOH. These macromolecules were soluble enough materials with good thermal stability, presenting a relatively high M_w (**115**, 151 200; **116**, 18 170). The exact fullerene content (in molar percent) in the copolymers was established spectroscopically, considering the absorption values at 320 nm, using Beer's law employing the molar absorption of monomer **111** as standard (**115**, 0.43%; **116**, 2.5%).

Recently, Saigo followed a similar strategy for preparation of a pearl-necklace polyiminofullerenes starting from enantiopure equatorial bis(formylmethano)[60]fullerenes and the aromatic diamine 4,4"-diamino-2',5'-bis(dodecyloxy)-*p*-terphenyl.¹⁷⁹ The macromolecular product obtained showed excellent processability.

On the other hand, free-radical polymerization initiated by AIBN between methyl or ethyl methacrylate and a mixture



of bis-phenylaminofullerene ($C_{60}H_{1.9}(NHC_6H_5)_{1.9}$) afforded [60]fullerene main-chain copolymers with good M_w and optical limiting properties.¹⁸⁰

A very interesting example of the first water-soluble mainchain polyfullerene has been described by Geckeler and coworkers (Scheme 32).¹⁸¹ Synthesis of **118** has been carried out by mixing the β -cyclodextrin-bis(*p*-aminophenyl) ether complex **117** (CD-BPE) with a solution of C₆₀ via a nucleophilic polyaddition reaction. A similar attempt of polymerization employing *p*-phenylenediamine failed due to the scarce length of such amine that was unable to react with two different fullerene units staying complexed in a cyclodextrin (CD). The resulting polymer **118** exhibited an extraordinary solubility in water (>10 mg mL⁻¹) as well as a very narrow polydispersity index of 1.06 (M_w 20.0 kg mol⁻¹; M_n 18.9 kg mol⁻¹).

In this approach the CD moieties play a crucial function since, in a comparative study, reaction between C_{60} and BPE give rise to an insoluble polysubstituted fullerene. This fact pointed out that CD not only furnished water solubility to the final polymer but also prevented further branching in the C_{60} cage due to its bulkiness. Interestingly, this polymer has been successfully employed as a highly efficient DNAcleaving agent under visible light conditions.¹⁸² The quantitative DNA-cleaving achieved suggests strong application prospects of water-soluble C_{60} -polymers in photodynamic cancer therapy.

7. Side-Chain Polymers

One of the main classes of C_{60} -based polymers is represented by those in which the C_{60} units are localized as pendants of the main polymer chain. In the so-called sidechain polymers chemists find a huge degree of freedom in order to create a wide variety of polymers, ranging from the simplest to the hardest, in which the finest chemical strategies are followed to obtain C_{60} -based designed polymers. From a synthetic standpoint, two different approaches are possible: (i) direct introduction of fullerene itself or of a C_{60} derivative monomer into a previously prepared polymer and (ii) synthesis of a C_{60} derivative which can be in turn directly polymerized or copolymerized together with other/s monomer/s.

In this section we will summarize the most relevant syntheses of fullerene side-chain polymers which have been classified according to their structure.

The first example of C_{60} side-chain polymers was reported by Wudl et al. in 1992.¹⁸³ They prepared a polyester (**120**) as well as a polyurethane (**121**) by polycondensation reaction from bis-hydroxydiphenylmethanofullerene (DPM = **119**)

Scheme 32







(Scheme 33). These two new materials had a low degree of polymerization and were insoluble in most of the common organic solvents.

The same C_{60} monomer **119** was used by Scamporrino 7 years later to carry out the synthesis of polyethers **122** and

123 by reacting with dibromomethane and bisphenol A (113) or with 1,20-bis(bisphenoxy-A)-eicosane (114), respectively (Scheme 33).¹⁷⁸ Such macromolecules were soluble enough to be fully characterized and showed middle $M_{\rm w}$ values (122, ~15 500; 123, ~27 000).





On the other hand, Berrada and co-workers reported the synthesis of $poly(4,4'-diphenyl-C_{61} amine)$ (125) and $poly-(4,4'-diphenyl-C_{61} ether)$ (126) starting from the difluoro-DPM analogue 124 (Scheme 34).¹⁸⁴

The resulting polymers were soluble in organic solvents such as DMSO or NMP, but low molecular weights were obtained (M_w between 5000 and 20 000). However, no ¹H NMR data were reported on the resulting polymers.

One of the first classes of side-chain polymers studied includes the amino- or imino-functionalized ones due to the well-known reaction of amines addition to fullerene double bonds.^{185,186} Chart 2 summarizes the different chemical structures for C_{60} -side-chain polymers derived from the corresponding amino-polymers.

In 1993 Geckeler and Hirsch carried out the synthesis of **127** and **128** by titration of C_{60} with poly(ethylene imine) and poly{4-[(2-aminoethyl)imino]methyl}styrene, respectively.¹⁸⁷ Polymer **128** was soluble in CS₂ and toluene, representing the first example of soluble C_{60} -containing polymer.

Other remarkable examples of C_{60} -functionalized aminopolymers are **129**,¹⁸⁸ **130**,¹⁸⁹ and **131**.^{190,191} The latter was obtained by photochemical reaction between C_{60} and the

secondary amine of poly(ethyleneimine) following a photoinduced electron-transfer—proton-transfer mechanism. In this way the authors prepared water-soluble materials with a content in C₆₀ of up to 37 wt %, which showed fluorescence quenching via intrapolymer electron transfer. Water-soluble pendant C₆₀ polymers were also prepared following a different approach. Sun and co-workers employed the secondary amino groups of the linear (propionyl-ethyleneimine-*co*-ethyleneimine) (PPEI-EI) as attaching sites for different fullerene pendant groups (Scheme 35).^{192,193}

First, the parent poly(propionyl-ethyleneimine) (PPEI) was partially hydrolyzed under acidic conditions, and afterward, the fullerene-containing polymers (134a-c) were prepared by condensation with C₆₀ derivatives 133a-c using 1-ethyl-3-(dimethylaminopropyl) carbodiimide (EDAC) as coupling agent. The obtained polymers displayed M_w of ~49 000 with a C₆₀ content of ~11%. Noteworthy, GPC analysis of **134b** did not show significant cross-linking despite possessing two different carboxylic groups. In addition, such materials presented impressive water solubility, >90 mg mL⁻¹, representing an effective way to afford water-soluble compounds for biological studies.









A new example of water-soluble C_{60} -containing side-chain polymer was reported by Cousseau and co-workers in 2005.¹⁹⁴ In fact, they synthesized a poly(maleic anhydride*co*-vinyl acetate) (MA-VA) by radical copolymerization in which they incorporated successfully a methanofullerene derivative. The resulting material showed a 34% conversion of anhydride groups to ester with an overall 48 wt % of fullerene. Such polymer, after hydrolysis with water followed by reaction of carboxylic groups with NaOH, presented a solubility in water as high as 20 mg mL⁻¹.

The ease of access to polystyrene copolymer derivatives made of this class of macromolecules a good candidate for their side functionalization with C_{60} . Several approaches have been explored in order to incorporate fullerene moieties both in the aliphatic main chain and in the lateral phenyl groups as depicted in Chart 3.

One approach involves grafting of C_{60} via Friedel–Crafts reaction, leading to high molecular weight polymers that in some cases could be due to cross-linking (**137**).¹⁹⁵ The same approach has been used in the side fullerenation of poly-(epoxypropylcarbazole) (PEPC) **138**,¹⁹⁶ shown in Chart 4.





131

On the other hand, Hawker demonstrated the feasibility of modulation of the C_{60} content in the final polymer by simply modifying the styrene/*p*-azidomethylstyrene ratio in the precursor copolymer feed.¹⁹⁷ Thus, polymers **136a**–**d** with fullerene content between 5.5% and 60% have been synthesized, showing very good solubility properties.

In a last example, reaction between fullerene and carbanion intermediates of PS,¹⁹⁸ poly(bromostyrene),¹⁹⁹ or polyvinylbenzyl chloride²⁰⁰ afforded the corresponding polymers fullerenated directly on the main chain **135a**-**c**. For these polymers stereoelectronic effects as well as steric hindrance of C₆₀ units affect deeply the structure and physical properties of the polymers. Analogously, the same synthetic strategy applied to poly(vinylcarbazole) (PVK) led to C₆₀ chemically modified PVK copolymer in which after laser flash photolysis photoinduced electron transfer between C₆₀ and interand intrachain carbazole units take place (polymer **139**, Chart 4).²⁰¹

Reaction between C_{60} and polymeric anionic intermediate again allowed direct grafting of C_{60} into *cis*-1,4-polyisoprene and *cis*-1,4-polybutadiene,^{202–204} affording highly processable materials that could be eventually converted into fully conjugated polymeric backbones by an I₂-induced conjugation reaction.²⁰⁵

An interesting class of C₆₀-side-chain polymers includes fullerenated polycarbonates (PC) (Scheme 36). Despite previous attempts to incorporate C₆₀ into PC by simple irradiation²⁰⁶ or the more recent direct grafting under microwave irradiation in the presence of AIBN,²⁰⁷ better results have been obtained using one-pot straightforward Friedel–Crafts experimental procedures.^{208,209} C₆₀ has also been incorporated onto PC chains as its derivative, 61-(*p*hydroxyphenyl)methano-1,2-[60]fullerene.²¹⁰

These parallel works, in which C_{60} or TCNEO $-C_{60}$ (TCNEO = 1',1',2',2'-Tetracyanomethanoxymethano) were incorporated into PC, reported very similar results, showing outstanding optical limiting properties and, at the same time,

Chart 3



Chart 4



Scheme 36



improving the C_{60} processability of such materials. In both cases the calculated M_{ws} were lower than that of the starting PC, indicating that some chain cleavage is involved in the fullerenation reaction. Comparing these two polymers, the optical limiting properties of TCNEO- C_{60} -PC **141b** have a remarkable improvement, suggesting that an increase of the electron-accepting ability of C_{60} derivative leads to stronger intermolecular interaction between the C_{60} derivative and the PC.

In Chart 5 are summarized the structures for "classical" polymers carrying C_{60} as side substituent such as polymethacrylates (**142a,b**),²¹¹ derivatized polyalkyl methacrylates **143a,b**,^{212,213} **144a,b**,²¹⁴ or poly(hydroxyethyl methacrylate) **145a**–**f**.²¹⁵

It is interesting to note that for all polymers depicted in Chart 5 the fullerene units have been grafted via the "azido" route²¹⁶ as a viable manner to join C_{60} and limit bis- and tri-addition and subsequently avoiding cross-linking. In this way, C_{60} -containing polyalkyl methacrylates had a very

narrow polydispersity, whereas C_{60} -PHEMA (**145a**-**f**) showed a stronger influence of solubility with the C_{60} content. Thus, polymers carrying more than 3.2 wt % of C_{60} have a limited solubility. Samples of **145a**-**f** formed successfully interpolymer complexes when mixed together with poly(4-vinylpyridine) (P4VPy) and poly(1-vinylimidazole) (PVI) as proton-acceptor polymer.^{215,217} Interpolymer complexes have also been formed between poly(vinylidenefluoride) (PVDF) and samples of C_{60} -containing poly(ethyl methacrylate), poly(methylacrylate), poly(ethylacrylate), ²¹⁸ or poly(methyl methacrylate).²¹⁹ On the other hand, when C_{60} is incorporated into poly(ethyl methacrylate), the surface behavior of such polymer suffers a dramatic effect since it becomes more hydrophobic when the C_{60} content increases, as shown by an increase in the water contact-angle values.²¹⁴

A good way to graft C_{60} to a polymeric backbone is represented by [4+2] cycloaddition reaction between fullerene and side-chain reactive dienes. This strategy was employed by Wang and co-workers, who prepared a number of vinyl polymers with different content in benzocyclobutenonecontaining (BCBO) monomer **146** (Scheme 37).²²⁰ This moiety upon thermal activation in *o*DCB generates a reactive diene, which subsequently undergoes [4+2] cycloaddition with C₆₀, leading to soluble macromolecules (**148a**-**c**) with a 22.5–44 wt % content in fullerene.

On the other hand, good photoconductivities have been measured for styerene/acrylamide copolymers carrying C_{60} units directly linked to the hanging amido groups, and the photoconductivity could be enhanced by increasing the fullerene content.²²¹

In Scheme 38 is displayed the synthesis of C_{60} -containing poly(vinyl alcohol) (PVA- C_{60} , **152a**-**d**).²²²

Treatment of PVA (149) with NaH gives rise to formation of PVA anions, which, in situ, react with C_{60} to afford the ionized C_{60} -PVA (151a-d). These C_{60} -PVA (151a-d) anions were converted to H C_{60} -PVA (152a-d) by reaction with a cation-exchange resin. Interestingly, after irradiation with a 300 nm light, [2+2] photodimerization occurs. If the cross-linked material is exposed to 254 nm irradiation, photocleavage of the pendant C_{60} chromophores takes place and this process can be repeated several times without affecting the material.

Grafting of C_{60} into saturated ethylene—propylene polymer chains has been described to occur via a free-radical route.²²³ However, this method does not have a high degree of control and could lead to cross-linked materials.

A more elegant approach to incorporate fullerenes into a saturated alkylic polymer has very recently been reported by Hessen et al.²²⁴ They prepared a polyethene with fullerene

Chart 5



Scheme 37



Scheme 38



moieties pendant on short-chain branches by catalytic polymerization of ethene and a C_{60} -containing vinylic monomer **154**, employing ($C_5Me_4SiMe_2NBu^t$)TiCl₂ (**155**)/methylalumoxane (MAO) as catalytic system (Scheme 39).

An earlier example of polymerization based on an organometallic catalyst was described in 1995 by Prato and coworkers,²²⁵ who employed Mo(CH–Bu^t)(NAr)[OCMe-(CF₃)₂]₂ as catalyst for a ring-opening metathesis copolymerization (ROMP) between the norbornene-modified C_{60} **157** and an excess of norbornene (1 mol % of **157**) (Scheme 40).

The material so obtained (**159**) showed a cis/trans isomer ratio of 6:2 with a remarkable M_w as high as ~103 000 and had cross-link processes when heated at 70 °C in the solid state.

Very recently, new examples of ruthenium-catalyzed ROMP have been reported by Fréchet et al.²²⁶ They used



Scheme 40



Mc

158





Scheme 41



this strategy in order to synthesize a polymer containing 50 wt % of C_{60} (**162**) as well as the diblock copolymers **164a,b** using the sterically demanding monomer **163** (Scheme 41). In the former case fullerene is incorporated at every repeat of monomer, leading to short inter-fullerene distances in a soluble polymer. On the other hand, copolymer **164a** exhibited micellar aggregation in solution but phase separation with interpenetrating C_{60} domains in the solid state. They also designed the new amphiphilic diblock copolymer **166** in order to control the blend morphology of the active layer of an organic solar cell (Scheme 41).²²⁷ Incorporation in the polymer backbone of fragments of poly(3-hexylthiophene) (P3HT), which act as compatibilizer between PCBM and P3HT (PCBM = [6,6]-phenyl C_{61} butyric acid methyl ester), reduces the interfacial energy between the immiscible

components in the solid state. In this way, they observed that once added to a blend of PCBM:P3HT in 17 wt %, polymer **166** leads to photovoltaic devices with comparable performances in terms of efficiency ($\sim 2.8\%$) but enhances the stability of the devices against destructive thermal phase segregation, hence improving the disposal longevity.

To this point we have exclusively shown organic C_{60} -based polymers, but some examples of C_{60} -based inorganic polymers are known too, which are of great interest. In the past decades polymers with inorganic backbones have aroused curiosity and interest because of their special properties and some advantages they present over some carbon-chain polymers.²²⁸ Among them, polyphosphazenes and polysiloxanes are noticeable.²²⁹ The former have been used not only as flame-retarding materials²³⁰ but also as liquid



crystals,²³¹ photoconductors,²³² and nonlinear optical materials,²³³ whereas the latter shows exceptional chain mobility that affords good solubility.²³⁴

Very recently, Qin and co-workers described the synthesis and characterization of four different C_{60} -containing polyphosphazenes (Scheme 42).^{235,236}

In Scheme 42 it can be seen that synthesis of polymers **169a–b**, **171**, and **174** is straightforward involving ordinary solvents and reagents. Initially, poly(dichlorophosphazene) was prepared by ring-opening polymerization of phosphonitrile chloride trimer, providing a material with double sites for further functionalization. In this way, two following reactions allow introducing solubilizing chains and reactive sites which, in turn, react with C₆₀ to give polymers **169a–b**, **171**, and **174**. In all cases, good M_w and narrow polydispersity indexes have been calculated, and C₆₀ contents between ~2% and ~7% have been calculated for **169b** and **174**, respectively.

On the other hand, attempts to graft C_{60} onto a siloxane copolymer using (divinyltetramethyldisiloxane)platinum(0) failed, affording a fullerene cage surrounded by two siloxane chains multiply attached.²³⁷ Better results have been obtained

by Kraus and Müllen, who first reported side-chain polysiloxanes with pendant C_{60} units (Scheme 43).¹⁷²

Interestingly, polymer **177** was prepared following two different routes: in the first one, C_{60} was incorporated directly to a suitably functionalized polymer (**176**) by the *o*-quinodimethane method.²³⁸ The second strategy deals with incorporation of a C_{60} derivative directly into an amino-functionalized polysiloxane **175**. Surprisingly, both strategies lead to polymers with identical M_w values and with a remarkable content in [60]fullerene as high as 30 wt % Once again the authors demonstrate the feasibility of incorporating C_{60} to an established polymeric backbone by introducing benzocyclobutene moieties as side chains that readily react with C_{60} to afford the new polymer **181** (Scheme 43). This new material displayed a M_w analogue to those of **177** (~35 000) as well as a high thermal stability of up to 435 °C.

In 2003 two new examples of polysiloxanes side-functionalized with fullerene units were described (Scheme 44).²³⁹

Again, C_{60} was loaded into the polymer by means of pendant amino-fishing groups, giving rise to low weight macromolecules with moderate C_{60} content (**184a**, 2.5%; **184b**, 3.9%). However, the first example in which a C_{60} -





containing siloxane monomer (**186**) was polymerized to give the corresponding homopolymer **187** was recently reported,²⁴⁰ as depicted in Scheme 44. Polymerization was carried out using triflic acid as initiator, and GPC revealed a high M_n value (95 000).

We preserved the final part of this section to report some remarkable side-chain C_{60} polymers reported in the past few years presenting original structures as well as interesting novel properties.

The first example we choose deals with synthesis of watersoluble pullulans bearing pendant fullerene moieties. Pullulan is a nonionic water-soluble polymer constituted by α -1,6-linked maltotriose units, produced by the fungus *Aureobasidium pullulans*.²⁴¹

Incorporation of C_{60} into pullulans was carried out as depicted in Scheme 45 and involves two different degrees of chlorination in order to obtain polymers with different content of C_{60} .²⁴²

After reaction of 6-azido-6-deoxypullulans with C_{60} , in which approximately the 60% of azido groups reacted, pullulans **192a,b** were treated with NaOH to remove acetyl groups to yield the corresponding polymers **193a,b**. These







derivatives showed water solubility (193a, 216 mg mL⁻¹; **193b**, 5.6 mg mL⁻¹), and taking into account that the fraction of fullerene in 193a and 193b was of 12% and 23%, respectively, a saturation solubility of 26 and 1.3 mg mL⁻¹ for the C_{60} moiety can be estimated.

On the other hand, Cao and co-workers reported a very original work in which they first fabricated self-assembly ultrathin films using a C₆₀-tricarboxylic acid (194) together with a diazoresin (195) via electrostatic interaction in aqueous solution.²⁴³ Afterward, the bond nature between the layers changed from ionic to covalent by irradiating with UV light (Scheme 46). The film so formed was very stable toward polar solvents, and in addition, the microtribological properties have been investigated, revealing that C_{60} in the film affords load-bearing capacity. Furthermore, the authors incorporated poly(acrylic acid) with the aim of forming a ternary composite film with enhanced lubricative properties. Such ternary polymer-bound C₆₀ films displayed very loadbearing as well as low-friction properties. However, one may think that what is really occurring is not simply formation of regularly side-chain polymers but, in some cases, that cross-linking is taking place into the film. In any case, the



Ternary Composite Film

Scheme 47





aforementioned approach opens the door to a new way to incorporate fullerene into polymeric chains directly in the solid state.

Side-chain polymers containing C_{60} have also been employed as donor-acceptor materials for their potential use in photovoltaic devices. In this respect, Nierengarten et al. prepared two different polyesters starting from the suitable diacyl chloride **197**, which was first reacted with the pentamer analogue of PPV endowed with two TEG arms, **198**, (Scheme 47).²⁴⁴ This interesting material preserved the electrochemical properties of [60]fullerene and showed a UV spectrum that displayed the characteristic features of both electroactive units. It is worth mentioning that, in this case, a value of 63 000 g mol⁻¹ ($M_w/M_n = 1.1$) was calculated by analytical SEC coupled with a light-scattering detector, which allows determination of absolute molecular weights.

200a: n = 1 b: n = 10

On the other hand, polycondensation of bisadduct **197** with TEG and PEG ($M_n = 600$) afforded polymers **200a**,**b** with high yields and high M_w (66 000 and 70 000, respectively).²⁴⁵

Polymer 200a was blended together with MDMO-PPV and spin-coated in order to prepare organic solar cells.

Scheme 48



However, although some photovoltaic activity has been found, the overall performance was very low.

Improved performances of polyfullerene-containing organic solar cells have been very recently reported by Drees, Sariciftci, and co-workers.²⁴⁶ They successfully tried a new approach in which first the glycidol ester of [6,6]-phenyl C₆₁butyric acid (PCBG, **201**) was prepolymerized in the presence of Lewis acid tris(pentafluorophenyl)borane as the initiator (Scheme 48). Hence, after spin coating the prepolymer in blend with P3HT, ring-opening polymerization was completed by heating the photovoltaic device. In this way a very promising 2% conversion energy efficiency value was obtained, probably due to morphological stabilization of the bulk heterojunction, which prevents its long-term hightemperature instability.

Finally, the last example we present in this section involves the synthesis of C₆₀-containing poly(2,6-dimethyl-1,4-phenylenoxide) (PPO) for its use in the fabrication of membranes for gas separation²⁴⁷ and for blending and miscibility studies with styrenic polymers.²⁴⁸ Synthesis took place by partial bromination of the methyl groups which, in turn, were substituted for azido groups, as reported in Scheme 49. Thus, by controlling the initial bromine content, it was possible to carry out preparation of a series of C₆₀-containing PPO. Gas permeability experiments carried out on pure PPO sample, blend of PPO and C₆₀, and C₆₀ linked to PPO (**206**) showed that the latter exhibited a significantly higher permeability, which in some cases rises 80% without compromising the selectivity.

8. Double-Cable Polymers

Since the discovery of an efficient photoinduced electrontransfer (PET) process from nondegenerate ground-state semiconducting π -conjugated polymers to fullerene C₆₀ in 1992,²⁴⁹ these materials have received a great deal of attention for fabrication of organic photovoltaic solar cells.²⁵⁰

The effective electronic interaction between the electrondonor (p-type component) and the electron-acceptor (n-type

Scheme 49

component) molecules of the first p/n photovoltaic cells was limited to the flat geometrical interface existing between them. The new concept of "bulk heterojunction" solar cells in which the interaction occurs in the entire volume by mixing a soluble p-type π -conjugated polymer and the fullerene as the n-type component allowed drastically increasing the efficiency of the new photovoltaic (PV) devices. However, the main drawback in this approach to PV cells is the compatibility between the conjugated polymer and the fullerene components since phase separation and clustering of fullerene can take place, thus decreasing the effective donor-acceptor interaction as well as the charge transport of the photogenerated electrons and holes.²⁵¹

An elegant and new concept to overcome the above problems consists of the use of p-type π -conjugated backbones (donor cable) bearing covalently connected acceptors such as fullerenes (acceptor cable), thus forming the so-called "double-cable" approach.²⁵² The advantages of this design are (i) a larger donor—acceptor interfacial area, (ii) variation of the chemical nature of the donor and acceptor moieties and length of the spacer connecting them allows tuning the electronic interaction of the double-cable components, and (iii) phase separation and clustering are prevented.

Preparation of photovoltaic cells from organic materials processable as easily as plastics can provide a new hint at both the exploitation of solar energy and the demands for more advanced photodetectors.²⁵³ With respect to silicon technology, organic materials have the advantages of low production costs, environmental impact, and preparation of flexible devices. The materials design at the molecular level leads to the following features: (1) tunability of the electrical and optical properties; (2) easy processability that allows preparation of large surface films with controlled thickness; (3) compatibility with other organic materials for preparation of blends; (4) low cost of both the materials and the technology.

In this section we will discuss the different approaches followed for the design of double cables constituted by a π -conjugated semiconducting polymer and a fullerene derivative as electron-donor and -acceptor components, respectively, focusing on the most significant progress in this field.

Even though several authors indicate the work of Sannicolò and Zotti as the first double-cable polymer reported,²⁵⁴ the very first example of a C₆₀ moiety covalently linked to an electroactive conjugated polymer was described in 1994 by Diederich, Gross, and Seiler.²⁵⁵ They reported a bis-(trimethylsilyl)methanofullerene (**207**) which undergoes reductive electrochemical polymerization to give the corresponding polydiacetylene **208** (Scheme 50).



Scheme 50



Chart 6. Chemical Structures of Monomers 209-211



211

This homogeneous film deposits on the platinum cathode surface and continues to build-up during the electropolymerization of **207**, even after it has covered the electrode, implying its electrical conductance. A new proof of conductivity of polymer **208** is given by the fact that filmcovered electrodes generate essentially normal electrochemical response with known redox systems if employed as modified electrode.

Electropolymerization of aromatic monomers has been one of the most employed strategies to obtain C_{60} -containing double-cable polymers. Such a method generally implies electrogeneration of radical cations and their subsequent rearomatization.^{256,257} Moreover, this technique represents a useful tool for the synthesis of novel conjugated polymers, allowing growth of these films onto transparent substrates for characterization by spectroscopic techniques.

In this light, in Chart 6 are recompiled the molecular structures of three monomers suitable for electropolymerization.

The choice of bithiophene as electropolymerizable unit for $210^{258,259}$ and $211^{260-262}$ lies in the lower oxidation potential values that they present as compared to thiophene-based systems, leading to easier and superior degree of polymerization. It is noteworthy how for those polymers (poly- 209^{254} –211) polythiophene backbone and fullerene preserve their own electrochemical behavior, and no interactions between the electron-donor polymer and -acceptor fullerene have been observed in the ground state. Photoinduced absorption (PIA) and light-induced electron spin resonance (LESR) experiments carried out on poly-211 revealed that photoinduced electron transfer from the conjugated polymer to the pendant C₆₀ occurs (Figure 9), thus making this material appealing for photovoltaic applications.

Very recently, Komatsu et al. reported electropolymerization of terthiophene monomers (**214** and **215**)²⁶³ and ethylenedioxy-substituted terthiophene (**217** and **218**)²⁶⁴ connected to a C_{60} moiety (Scheme 51).

The authors chose the nucleophilic addition of lithium acetylides as a viable method for functionalizing C_{60}^{265} since this strategy allows further incorporation to the fullerene cage of proton or alkyl groups in high yields.²⁶⁶ However, the presence of a proton in the cage of 214 is harmful since the electropolymerization of such monomer led to a film with a very complex voltammogram due to chemically irreversible processes. This fact has been ascribed to irreversible reactions that take place in the presence of $C_{60}^{\bullet-}$ that tends to dimerize upon one-electron oxidation.^{267,268} On the contrary, poly-217 was chemically stable and electroactive to both p- and n-doping, showing, in addition, electrochromism as well as poly-217. The latter, which is purple in the neutral state, showed a broad absorption band corresponding to the $\pi - \pi^*$ transition of PEDOT at 580-600 nm when deposited on ITO and maintained at -0.6 V (Figure 10, red line).

On the other hand, when poly-217 is exposed to a positive potential (+0.4 V) a new broad peak at ~1500 nm (cationic or p-doped state of PEDOT)²⁶⁹ appears and, at the same time, the 600 nm band disappears, resulting in a color change to green (Figure 10, green line). Finally, when the potential is kept at -1.6 V, the 550 nm centered band grew up and the color changed to bluish purple, as already reported for another C_{60} -charm-bracelet-type polythiophene.²⁵⁸ The voltammogram of 217 showed, in the first scan, an irreversible anodic peak and three reversible cathodic waves, corresponding to oxidation of terthiophene unit and the first three reduction processes of the C_{60} moiety ($E_{pa} = +0.49$ V and $E_{1/2} = -1.14$, -1.53, and -2.08 V vs Fc/Fc⁺). It is worth noting that compared to 214 and 215 ($E_{pa} = +0.85$ and 0.82 V, respectively), the oxidation potential is significantly lower in 217, thus indicating an enhanced donor ability of the terthiophene system and higher planarity for oligo-EDOTs.²⁷⁰



Figure 9. (a) Anodic cyclic voltammogram of **211** (0.1 M Bu₄NPF₆ in CH₂Cl₂). Working electrode: Pt foil. Quasi-reference electrode: Ag/AgCl wire (-0.44 V vs ferrocene). Scan rate: 100 mV s⁻¹. (b) Integrated LESR (light-on minus light-off) spectrum of poly-**211** on ITO-coated plastic foils. Excitation at 488 nm (20 mW cm²). $T \approx 77$ K. The higher g factor (g = 2.0022) is due to the presence of positive polarons on the polythiophene backbone, while the signal at g = 2.0004 is typical of C₆₀⁺⁻. (Reprinted with permission from ref 262. Copyright 2002 American Chemical Society.)



Very recently, Wudl et al. described a most interesting example of electropolymerized double-cable polymer (**222**) in which the C_{60} was joined to the terthiophene by means of a thieno[3,4-b]pyrazine bridge as a bisfulleroid (**221**, Scheme

51).²⁷¹ It is worth mentioning that the authors determined the polymer band gap by means of three different techniques: cyclic voltammetry (CV), differential pulse voltammetry (DPV), and in-situ spectroelectrochemistry (UV–



Figure 10. Electronic absorption spectra of poly-**217** film on an ITO electrode at various applied potentials in MeCN (0.1 M Bu_4NBF_4 , V vs Fc/Fc⁺). The peak at around 1400 nm is attributed to absorption of the ITO electrode. (Reprinted with permission from ref 264. Copyright 2004 American Chemical Society.)

vis-NIR). The values found were as low as 0.21, 0.18, and 0.30 eV for CV, DPV, and spectroelectrochemistry, respectively. However, they stated that such values could represent a "quasi-gap" due to impurity states in the gap, estimating the real gap on the order of 0.7 eV.

Electropolymerization of precursors containing two or more polymerizable groups can lead to macromolecules with original properties such as faster switching response and strongly improved long-term stability under redox cycling.²⁷² As an example, Roncali, Blanchard et al. prepared four new bithiophene-based monomers endowed with one or two polymerizable groups attached on C₆₀, as depicted in Scheme 52.²⁷³

As expected, in comparison with **229**, bis-adducts **230** and **231** showed a significant cathodic shift of the reduction



Figure 11. (a) Potentiodynamic electropolymerization of monomer **231** (10⁻³ M) in 0.10 M Bu₄NPF₆/I:4 CH₃CN/CH₂C1₂, 100 mV s⁻¹, reference Ag/AgCl. (b) Cyclic voltammogram of poly-**231** in potentiostatic conditions at 0.98 V, $C = 10^{-3}$ M. Deposition charge $Q_d = 5$ mC cm⁻². Electrolytic medium: 0.10 M Bu₄NPF₆/CH₃CN 100 mV s⁻¹ reference Ag/AgCl. (Reprinted with permission from ref 273. Copyright 2003 American Chemical Society.)

potential values (\sim 70 mV) due to saturation of a second double bond of the C₆₀ core which raises the LUMO energy level.²⁷⁴ The potentiodynamic electropolymerization of 231 led to a strong intensification of the first anodic wave (Figure 11a). The peak potentials shift toward less positive values, suggesting that such electropolymerization of the twosite precursor gives rise to a more extensively conjugated polymer. This hypothesis is also corroborated by the CV analysis of monomer-free CV of poly-231 (Figure 11b) in which the negative shift of the anodic waves indicates that lengthening of the spacer increases the solubility of the precursor, allowing formation of a more extensively conjugated polymer. Moreover, preliminary stability tests performed on poly-229 and poly-231 films revealed that while in the former the amount of charge reversibility exchanged decreases by 44%, in the latter it remains intact, confirming

Scheme 52







a dramatic improvement of the stability for such multisite precursor

Finally, poly-231 showed a shorter response time in current/time transient measurements than poly-229 due to the combined effects of higher conductivity and more efficient mass transport in the polymer bulk, making poly-231 an interesting material for further photovoltaic investigations.

Unfortunately, although all those materials are very appealing for their electrochemical and photophysical studies, the polymers prepared by electropolymerization very often tend to be insoluble and intractable, limiting their use in real applications. To overcome this problem, several chemical strategies have been developed to lead to the preparation of chemically synthesized double-cable polymers. Of course, such strategies involve many synthetic time-consuming steps in order to obtain suitable soluble monomers that can form processable polymers with an adequate load of C_{60} for PV or other electronic applications. From an organic chemist point of view, such strategies are more "stimulating" than the electropolymerization one but at the same time are tedious and complexes leading to lower yields and amounts of materials.

The molecular structures of some of the chemically synthesized double-cable polymers prepared so far are presented in Chart 7. It is interesting to note that in all these examples one part of the molecule supports a high solubility to the final product and the rest usually bears the acceptor moiety. However, in this "game of the parts" increasing the number and length of alkyl chains increases the solubility but drastically decreases the percentage of fullerene content in the final polymer and, at the same time, having a negative effect on the electron jumps. Polymers **232** and **233** prepared by Ferraris et al.^{275,276} were solvent-processable conducting polymers with a high C_{60} content (**232** and **233b**, ~48%; **233a**, 65%), and although the presence of the acceptor moieties does not perturb the polythiophene backbone, no devices were fabricated.

On the contrary, polymers **234a**,**b**²⁷⁷ and **235**^{278,279} represent the first examples of C₆₀-containing macromolecules used as the sole electroactive layer in photovoltaic cells. Although high and promising open-circuit voltages (V_{OC}) were obtained from such devices, they showed low power conversion efficiency values, probably due to their low content in acceptor (**234a**,**b**, 7–14%; **235**, 38.5%) compared to the usual content of bulk heterojunction devices that can reach up to 80 wt % of fullerene or fullerene derivatives.^{250,251}

Many of the double-cable polymers reported so far are based, as we have previously seen, on poly-thiophene derivatives because of their easy functionalization and stability in the presence of C_{60} . In this sense, other related examples of thiophene-based double-cable polymers in which the acceptor moiety has been changed to other planar acceptor such as anthraquinone (AQ), tetracyanoanthraquinodimethane (TCAQ), or phthalocyanine have also been reported (Chart 8).

Recently, we reported the ease of tuning the optical properties of double-cable copolymers by modifying the ratio of monomers in the copolymerization process. In fact, by changing the amount of monomer-bearing acceptor moieties in the feed, namely, AQ (**237a**-**d**)²⁸⁰⁻²⁸³ or TCAQ (**238a**-**d**),^{282,284} it is possible to change the UV response as well as the photoluminescence of the corresponding polymer in a direct manner (Figure 12a). FTIR photoinduced absorption and light-induced electron spin resonance (LESR) experiments demonstrate the photoinduced electron transfer

Chart 8



from the polythiophene backbone to the anthraquinone moieties. Thus, the LESR spectra show two overlapping lines at a magnetic field of ~3361 and ~3365 G corresponding, respectively, to g = 2.0042 and 2.0024. The high *g*-value signal was assigned to radical anions on the anthraquinone molecule²⁸⁵ and the low *g*-value signal to positive polarons on the polythiophene chain²⁸⁶ (Figure 12b). By changing the content of acceptor molecules, it is possible to tune the number of photogenerated charges as well as their lifetimes.

The first diode characterizations were carried on **237b** and **237c** using Al or Ca as electrode.²⁸⁷ In the latter case we found some photovoltaic response (see Figure 13a) and the short-circuit current increases with increasing acceptor content. The photocurrent action spectrum follows the UV–vis absorption spectrum, indicating that charge photogeneration is occurring by either photoexcitation of the conjugated polythiophene backbone or photoexcitation of the anthraquinone substituent (Figure 13b).

On the other hand, use of another acceptor such as Ni(II) phthalocyanine or Ni(II) triazolephthalocyanine covalently linked to the polythiophene backbone (**239** and **240**, respectively) leads to the observation of electron-transfer processes between the donor skeleton and the acceptor moieties.²⁸⁸

Finally, compounds **236a,b** were synthesized, but due to their low solubility, they could not properly be characterized.

The approach of linking donor and acceptor moieties into a single polymer in order to create a bicontinuous network confined to a molecular scale has also been successfully used employing PPV-based conjugated polymers and copolymers bearing C_{60} units in the side chains (Chart 9).

Observing the molecular structures of $240a-c^{289,290}$ we can see that, in principle, 99–95 1,4-dipentyloxy vinylbenzene repeating units are linked with 1–5 units of benzene rings bearing the C₆₀ cage. This results in a very low percentage of fullerene in the polymer (2–10 wt %), but this value is high enough to produce a strong quenching of the PPV fluorescence.

To improve the electro-/photoactive properties of the final product, carbazole or triphenylamine moieties are good candidates for incorporation in the copolymer main chain, which would result in suitable materials for application in light-emitting diodes or other optoelectronic devices.^{291–293}

With this aim, PPV-stop-vinylcarbazole $-C_{60}$ (**241**),^{294–296} (triphenylaminevinylene)–(phenylenevinylenecarbazole– C_{60}) (**242**),^{294,296} and the copolymer between phenylene-



Figure 12. (a) PL spectra of poly-AQ **237a**-**d** and poly-3-decylthiophene (PDT) after photoexcitation at 450 nm in chloroform solutions. (b) LESR spectra of poly-AQ **237a**-**d**. Measurements were performed at 20 K; microwave power = 20 μ W. The spectra shown are corrected for the weak dark signal and shifted on the *y* axis. (Reprinted with permission from refs 280 and 282. Copyright 2003 and 2004 Elsevier Ltd.)



Figure 13. (a) Current–voltage characteristics of a PV device with **237c** as active layer and Ca electrode; solar simulator at 80 mW/cm². (b) External quantum efficiency of a PV device with **237c** as active layer, Ca electrode. (Reprinted with permission from ref 287. Copyright 2003 The International Society for Optical Engineering.)

Chart 9



vinylene and vinylcarbazole $-C_{60}$ (**243**)^{295,297,298} have been prepared (Chart 9). Such polymers showed a low quenching of the fluorescence of the conjugated backbone as well as persistence of the electronic features for both donor and acceptor moieties.

It is worth mentioning that these three copolymers have an interesting increasing C_{60} content, that is, 19.9 wt % for

242, 21% for **241**, and a remarkable 57% for **243**. The last molecule had very good properties as a dopant for poly{1,4-[2-(3,7-dimethyloctyloxy)-3,5,6-trimethoxylphenylenevinylene} (POMPV) in polymer oLED.²⁹⁸ In fact, blending 1 wt % of **243** into conjugated polymer POMPV matrix resulted in an increase of LED luminescence and luminescence effect, making this dopant polymer one of the more

Chart 10



promising hole-trapping candidates in polymer LEDs for further optimization.

However, having a look to the M_w values of PPV-based polymers **240–243** it seems surprising that they move in the 2307–5838 amu range. Although the authors ascribed this fact to the partial solubility of such polymers in THF, the more soluble polymer precursors showed exactly the same M_w range.

Chart 10 shows the chemical structures of four novel DC polymers in which the C_{60} moiety has been connected via Prato's reaction.²⁹⁹

Using polymers 244-246 in which the fullerene content varies between ~3% for 244a and ~28% for 245, photovoltaic cells have been prepared.³⁰⁰ An ITO/PEDOT:PSS/polymer blend/Al architecture was employed in which the polymers were blended 1:1 by weight with MEH-PPV. However, the most efficient device in which the active layer was constituted solely by 244b showed an overall conversion efficiency of only 0.01%.

Since polyacetylene derivatives exhibit unique properties such as semiconductivity, high gas permeability, helix inversion, and nonlinear optical properties,³⁰¹ they represent an interesting class of macromolecules to be investigated as polymeric backbone in double-cable polymers. In fact, it is expected that attaching side electroactive groups (i.e., fullerenes and porphyrins) to the well-defined π -conjugated system³⁰² will improve the light-harvesting capacity and charge-separation efficiency for potential applications in solar cells (based on synergistic actions of pendant and main-chain conjugation). In this light, Li, Can, and co-workers prepared a number of polyacetylenes-based DC bearing fullerene and zinc-porphyrin (ZnP, **249**),^{303,304} fullerene and perylenebisimide (**252**),³⁰⁵ or only fullerene (**250**) as the pendant groups (Scheme 53).

Synthesis of polymers 249, 250, and 252 takes place by reacting monomers 247a, 248, and 251 in the presence of norbornandienerhodium(I) chloride dimer ($[Rh(nbd)Cl]_2$) in dry chloroform (Scheme 53). For polymer 249 a 1:4 (247:248) stoichiometry has been used, while a 1:9 stoichiometry (247:251) for 252 has been employed. The ¹H NMR spectra for all DC polyacetylenes show a signal at 5.3 ppm assignable to the main-chain olefinic protons, indicating a cis—trans structure.³⁰⁶ However, the broadening of such peaks reveals that the large C₆₀, ZnP, and perylene units induce distortion of the stereoregularity of the main chain. In Table 1 are reported the cyclic voltammetry data for monomers 247a, 248, and 251 and polymers 249, 250, and 252.

It is interesting to note that the first reduction potential of fullerene attached to the polyacetylene chain is 90 mV lower than that of the corresponding process for monomer **247a**. The same thing occurs for **250**, indicating a better electron-donating ability influenced by the conjugated backbone. Finally, **249** and **252** showed high capacity to form a photoinduced charge-separated state and produce steady and prompt photocurrent under irradiation of white light, making these materials interesting for further studies in device applications.

Analogously, very recently, Yashima et al. used a similar synthetic strategy in order to obtain new optically active polyacetylene double cables (Scheme 54).^{307–309}

In this case they exploited the bulkiness of the C_{60} cage attached to the phenyl groups of achiral comonomer (253)





Table 1. Electrochemical Data for Monomers 247a,b, 248, and 251 and Polymers 249, 250, and 252^{a}

compound	$E^{1}_{\rm pa}$	$E^2_{\rm pa}$	E^{3}_{pa}	$E^{1}_{\rm pc}$	$E^{1}_{\rm pc}$	$E^{1}_{\rm pc}$	$E^{\rm ZnP}_{\rm pc}$
247a				-0.98	-1.33	-1.88	
247b				-0.97	-1.35	-1.88	
248	0.80	1.02	1.74				-1.71
249	0.78	1.09	1.68	-0.89	-1.40	-1.81	-1.20
250				-0.90	-1.30	-1.82	
251	1.68			-0.82	-1.07		
252	1.63			-0.81	-1.06	-1.20	

^{*a*} Glassy carbon as working electrode, Pt wire as counter electrode, and Ag wire as quasi-reference electrode; *o*-dichlorobenzene solutions containing 0.04 M TBAPF₆ as a supporting electrolyte were used. Scan rate was 20 mV/s.

to increase the induced circular dichroism (ICD) when copolymerized with optically active phenyleneacetylene (**254a-d**). This is a representative example of chiral amplification of covalent systems in a polymer and originates from the feature of dynamic macromolecular helicity unique to poly(phenylacetylene)s, polyisocyanates, and polysilanes.³¹⁰

The so-obtained polymers exhibited ICD in solution both in the main-chain region and in the achiral fullerene chromophoric region. In this way, the authors demonstrated that such stereoregular polymers form predominantly one-handed helical structures and that the pendant achiral fullerene groups are arranged in helical arrays with a predominant screw sense along the polymer backbone (Figure 14).

When monomer **254d** is incorporated in the final polymer, interestingly the desired predominantly one-handed helical

conformation is reached by mixing together with L- or D-alanine perchlorate in acetonitrile. Upon complexation of the optically active amino acid by means of the pendants crown ether units, the achiral C_{60} moieties arrange in a helical array with the desired helix sense along the polymer backbone via chiral, noncovalent bonding interactions, amplifying the ICD (see Figure 15).³⁰⁹

In Scheme 55 the synthesis of the electroactive block copolymer 259 is shown.^{311,312} Although strictly speaking this is not a true example of double-cable polymer, it represents an interesting polymer with continuous and nanometer-scaled interpenetrating phases of electron-donor and -acceptor components, designed to be an efficient photovoltaic material. Hadziioannou and co-workers first prepared the PPV-based block (256) via a Siegrist polycondensation.³¹³ By this method, which uses condensation of para-substituted methylbenzaldimine under basic conditions, oligo-PPVs (oPPVs) of narrow molecular weight with only a formyl group per molecule are obtained. An average degree of polymerization of 10 repeating units was calculated by ¹H NMR analysis. Covalent linking of the ATRA initiator to the oPPV moiety allows the subsequent controlled "living" radical polymerization in the presence of styrene and chloromethylstyrene to form 258. Finally, the acceptor C_{60} is incorporated through a new atom-transfer radical addition to the 4-chloromethylstyrene units to afford the rod-coil polymer 259. TGA analysis revealed a 46 wt % content of fullerene in the final product, indicating an average of 15 C_{60} molecules per chain, revealing also that one for every two chloromethyl moieties reacted with the acceptor. Inter-

Scheme 54



estingly, upon casting films of 259 from CS_2 solutions, formation of honeycomb patterns on a micrometer scale was observed.

The suitability of the type of such block-copolymer for application in photovoltaic devices relies, among other things, on the abilities of the respective blocks to function as electron donor and acceptor as well as a good charge transport media. When C_{60} is incorporated in the final polymer, the photoluminescence intensity in film is reduced by 3 orders of magnitude, evidence for an efficient and very rapid electron transfer from the donor block (PPV) to the acceptor (PS- C_{60}). Photovoltaic cells were fabricated using **259** or a blend of PPV homopolymer **256** and a statistical copolymer of styrene incorporating C_{60} with comparative purposes. Even



5.0 nm

Figure 14. Possible helical structure of $poly(253_{0.2}$ -*co*-254 $a_{0.8}$) (20-mer). Space-filling models are shown: (a) top and (b) side views. The fullerene units are assumed to arrange in a left-handed helical array along the right-handed polyacetylene main chain. The helix sense is tentative, but the copolymer should have either a right- or a left-handed helical conformation since it exhibits ICD both in the main chain and in the fullerene chromophoric regions. (Reprinted with permission from ref 307. Copyright 2002 Wiley-VCH.)



Figure 15. Cartoon of poly(**253**_{0.15}-*co*-**254d**_{0.85}). The achiral lateral fullerene and crown ether moieties arrange in a helical array along the one-handed helical polymer backbone induced by noncovalent chiral interactions with L-alanine. (Reprinted with permission from ref 309. Copyright 2004 The Royal Chemical Society of Chemistry.)

Scheme 55



though the results were not very sound, the authors clearly demonstrated the superior response of the D–A blocks copolymer over the blend of the two constituent homopolymers, thus evidencing the strength of their approach. Unfortunately, a new attempt to prepare an analogous block polymer, incorporating this time C_{60} through azido groups, failed due to the insolubility of the so-obtained material which prevented its full characterization.³¹⁴

As we have seen in the above examples, the fullerenecontaining double-cable approach represents a new concept for the preparation of new materials with application in solar energy conversion. However, despite the high number of new double-cable polymers developed so far, the performance of these materials is clearly below of that shown by simply mixing the component photo- and electroactive materials (π conjugated polymer and fullerene derivatives) without covalent linkage. These results can be accounted for by the high number of factors which must be controlled simultaneously in order to optimize the prepared devices, where factors such as acceptor content, solubility properties, light harvesting, and morphology of the active layer are critical to reach significant energy conversion efficiencies and transport properties. In this regard, a more detailed study of the double-cable approach is compulsory since it represents one of the most rational attempts to have control of the organization of donor and acceptor moieties in the solid state in addition to control of their electronic interaction. Control of both key factors should result in the preparation of significantly better photovoltaic materials in the near future.

9. Supramolecular Polymers

Supramolecular chemistry is experiencing nowadays extensive development in all chemistry fields. Noncovalent interactions play a leading role in determining the secondary and tertiary structure of many natural macromolecules. However, their use in materials science has not been developed in the same extent.³¹⁵

Although a wide variety of supramolecular polymers have been synthesized,³¹⁶ fullerene-containing supramolecular polymers have been scarcely studied in comparison with the supramolecular assemblies endowed with C_{60} prepared so far.³¹⁷

In this section we will show how the scope of C_{60} -based polymer chemistry can be developed to a supramolecular level from which unprecedented architectures may be formed.

As stated throughout this text, often linking C_{60} directly to a polymeric backbone as well as direct mixing of pristine fullerene with different polymers led to phase segregation with subsequent formation of big C_{60} clusters dispersed in the polymeric matrix.^{251,318} In this regard, dispersion of a suitably functionalized C₆₀ derivative into a polymeric matrix through supramolecular interactions seems to be a very appealing approach in order to avoid phase segregation. Furthermore, supramolecular interactions can induce additional order in the solid state, thus being an interesting new approach to achieve control of the structural and electronic properties of the so-prepared materials. However, no studies have been reported in this sense despite the large potential applicability. To date, few examples of supramolecular C₆₀containing polymers are known, and it is possible to collect them in four classes according to the synthetic strategy followed for their preparation, as depicted in Figure 16: (a) interactions between suitably functionalized polymers and C₆₀ derivatives; (b) self-assembly of C₆₀ derivatives; (c)



Figure 16. Different types of C₆₀-based supramolecular polymers.

Chart 11



multifunctionalized [60]fullerene and complementary polymeric backbones; (d) complementary interactions between pristine C_{60} and ditopic concave guests.

In a first approach, very good results have been reported mixing C_{60} derivatives endowed with a carboxylic group with a proton-accepting polymer, i.e., P4VPy. In this regard, Goh et al. after mixing 1,2-dihydro-1,2-methanofullerene-61-carboxylic acid (**133a**) with PS-*co*-P4VPy (**251**) obtained a material which was processable by solution casting and melt blending³¹⁹ (see structures in Chart 11).

Furthermore, such a blend was soluble in common solvents such as THF or chloroform in which **133a** was not soluble.

In addition, the goodness of this approach has been confirmed by TEM micrographs, in which the better dispersion of **133a** in **251** versus that of pristine C_{60} was readily demonstrated (Figure 17).

Employing the same copolymer **251**, Shinkai and coworkers were able to form supramolecular aggregates with a determined size and morphology using the carboxylic derivative **250**.³²⁰ They claimed formation of micelle-like superstructures in which the P4VPy blocks of the randomcoil structure of **251** adopt a rodlike rigid conformation by interacting with **250**. This P4VPy–**250** complex possesses poor solubility that forces the highly soluble PS blocks to



Figure 17. TEM micrograph of (a) C₆₀/251 and (b) 133a/251. (Reprinted with permission from ref 319. Copyright 2001 Elsevier Ltd.)





Figure 18. (a) TEM image of polymer **250–251** composite. (b) Schematic representation of the formation of supramolecular rod–coil polymers leading to generation of micelles. (Reprinted with permission from ref 320. Copyright 2005 WILEY–VCH.)

Scheme 56



orient outside of the micelle, thus forming the shell, as shown in Figure 18a,b.

The nanoparticles so obtained, with a diameter of $\sim 20-25$ nm, should show interesting redox and photochemical properties, and such methodology could be a milestone for the controlled construction of organic nanoparticles.

Another original way to avoid the high C_{60} -content polymers from becoming insoluble or not processable has been recently suggested by Li et al., who first used the supramolecular assemblies approach to obtain heterojunction materials.^{321,322} They carried out the synthesis of a poly-*p*phenylenevinylenecarbazole endowed with an uracil moiety



Figure 19. (a) Fluorescence of **254** solution $(1.0 \times 10^{-5} \text{ M})$ in CHCl₃ quenched by **255** solution in CHCl₃ (λ_{ex}) 430 nm). The concentrations of **255** are 0, 0 M; 1, 1.0×10^{-5} M; 2, 2.0×10^{-5} M; 3, 3.0×10^{-5} M; 4, 4.0×10^{-5} M. (b) Dependence of F_0/F' on the concentration of **255** or *N*-methylfulleropyrrolidine. (Reprinted with permission from ref 321. Copyright 2003 American Chemical Society.)



(254) able to link a complementary 2,6-diacylaminopyridine $-C_{60}$ derivative (255) through a 3-fold hydrogen bonding (Scheme 56).

Fluorescence quenching experiments mixing **254** and **255** were carried out as shown in Figure 19a. For comparison purposes the authors also performed quenching experiments using *N*-methylfulleropyrrolidine (Fp), which does not form H bonds (Figure 19b). The results indicated that the fluorescence of polymer **254** was deactivated by both **255** and Fp, but in the former case the Stern–Volmer constant K_{SV} was almost 5-fold larger than that between **255** and Fp (5.8×10^4 vs 1.2×10^4 mol L⁻¹), suggesting that the binding force through the hydrogen links was stronger.

A similar approach has been reported by Hummelen and co-workers, but this time they prepared a supramolecular polymer from a self-complementary monomer able to form donor-donor-acceptor-acceptor quadruple hydrogen bonds (**259**)³²³ (Scheme 57).

Such a hydrogen-bonded fullerene array was fully characterized, and particularly the ¹H NMR showed the presence of H bonds. It is worth mentioning that when spin-coated, **260** gave rise to a macroscopically homogeneous film, unlike to the behavior observed for a number of low M_w C₆₀ derivatives.

As stated at the beginning of this paragraph, a third kind of supramolecular binding between C_{60} derivatives and polymers involves multisubstituted fullerenes which can interact with a properly functionalized polymer. For this purpose, in 1998 Dai described the behavior of polyaniline emeraldine base (PANI-EB) **261** doped with C_{60} containing an average number of hydrogenosulfated and hydroxylic groups of six (**262**, Scheme 58).^{324,325}

The most outstanding results of these studies were that after doping a PANI-EB film with **262**, the conductivity increased by up to 11 orders of magnitude, reaching values of ca. 106 S/cm at 250 K. This value was 10^6 times higher



Chart 12



than the typical value for fullerene-doped conducting polymers.³²⁶ Furthermore, dedoping could be achieved after exposure to NH₃ vapors, recovering both optical and electronic

properties, and these processes could be repeated multiply. The huge enhancement in conductivity has been ascribed to the doping-induced "uncoiling" of the PANI-EB chains when **263** is formed. This unraveling of polymeric chains lead to enhanced intrachain carrier mobility but, at the same time, results in an improvement of interchain ordering, augmenting the final conductance. An analogous attempt to complex **262** with the accepting H-bonding poly-(4-vinylpyridine) (P4VPy) demonstrates the ionic nature of the interactions in the complexes.³²⁷

The strong ionic interactions between the multifunctional C_{60} derivatives **264**,³²⁸ **265**, and **266**,³²⁹ see chemical structures in Chart 12, synthesized by nucleophilic addition of fullerene with amines, led Goh and co-workers to claim







^a Reprinted with permission from ref 334. Copyright 2004 American Chemical Society.

Scheme 60



formation of supramolecular complexes with a number of H-donating polymers such as poly(styrenesulfonic acid) (PSSA), poly(vinylphosphonic acid) (PVPA), PAA, or PMA.

FTIR and XPS experiments evidenced strong interaction between the derivatives **264** and **265** and the polymers. In addition, all complexes showed no distinct glass transitions up to the degradation temperatures. In a very recent investigation blends of fullerenols (**3**) with P4VPy and 1-(4methyl)-piperazinylfullerene **265**/random poly-dimethylsiloxane-*co*-(3-carboxypropyl)methylsiloxane showed poor optical limiting responses.³³⁰ Mixtures of bis(3-aminopropyl)terminated PDMS and fullerenol lead to very stable complexes as free-standing films due to the strong hydrogen-bonding interactions.³³¹ Such new nanocomposite materials showed superior thermal and thermal mechanical stability, elastic mechanical response, and attractive dielectric properties.

On the other hand, Reynolds and Schanze described several photovoltaic devices based on an active layer formed by electrostatic layer-by-layer (LBL) deposition bilayers of PPE-SO₃⁻ (**267**), PPE-EDOT-SO₃⁻ (**268**), and a fullerene modified with two ammonium groups (**270**, Chart 13).³³²

When the bilayers were deposited onto an ITO electrode (50 layers), uniform films were obtained as indicated by the morphology studies. However, the authors claimed that, in

the LBL assemblies, it seems to be likely that there is some interpenetration of the polymer chains within the layers, leading to some kind of bulk heterojunction. After deposition, the active layer showed an absorbance of 0.5-0.7 absorbance units at the λ_{max} , allowing the capture of 50% of visible light. Afterward, LiF and aluminum layers were vacuum deposited, and the devices irradiated under AM1.5 conditions displayed a good photovoltaic response, although the overall efficiency was rather low (**267/270**, $\eta = 0.04\%$; **268/270**, $\eta = 0.01\%$). However, to date, these values represent the best results obtained with the LBL approach.

In a similar manner, Li and co-workers prepared selfassembled LBL films by alternatively dipping the substrate into solutions of **269** and **271** (see Chart 13 for structures).³³³ The resulting film showed a steady, rapid, and reproducible photocurrent response under white light irradiation.

In an analogous approach, cationic C_{60} -bisadducts act as macromolecular helicity inducers toward a dynamically racemic helical poly(phenylacetylene) bearing an anionic monoethyl phosphonate group (Scheme 59).³³⁴

Induction of helicity is highly sensitive to the structure geometry of the C₆₀-bisadducts. Thus, *trans*-3 adduct (**273**) induced helicity, while *trans*-2 and *cis*-3 did not. The authors, based on a previous work,³³⁵ claimed a possible "memory effect" in the polymer helicity by substituting chiral C₆₀



Figure 20. TEM image of 277. (Reprinted with permission from ref 336. Copyright 2004 Wiley-VCH.)

derivatives for achiral ones, even though no experiments in this sense have been done.

Surprisingly, preparation of supramolecular polymer architectures employing pristine C_{60} has been successfully performed just recently. Three examples have been reported, and all use a concave guest with a 2:1 stoichiometry (guest/ C_{60}) in order to hold them in a linear array.

In the first example, Liu and co-workers prepared a watersoluble fullerene assembly with a coordinated metal center via end-to-end intermolecular inclusion complexation of fullerene with a cyclodextrin dimer.³³⁶

In Scheme 60 is shown the synthesis of supramolecular polymer **277**, whose TEM micrographs display the presence of linear structures with a length in the range of 150-250 nm, thus constituted by 60-80 units of complex **276**:C₆₀ (Figure 20). Moreover, this complex showed biological activity since it had an effective DNA-cleavage ability under



Figure 21. TEM image of supramolecular aggregate **282**. (Reprinted with permission from ref 337. Copyright 2005 American Chemical Society.)

light irradiation, representing potential application of **277** in medicinal chemistry.

In a similar way a CD-based polyrotaxane doubly endcapped with β -CD units was employed to form aggregates in the presence of [60]fullerene (Scheme 61).³³⁷

¹H NMR and ¹³C NMR data confirmed the structures for the precursor polymers **279** and **281** and, in addition, revealed the presence of 13 and 15 CD units, respectively. SEM and TEM studies on the C₆₀-containing aggregates showed the presence of linear arrays with alternating white lines and dark dots. In Figure 21 the TEM image of **282** indicates the existence of linear structures that, in some cases, reach 700 nm in length. Surprisingly, GPC measurements on a solution of **282** in water had an extremely narrow polydispersity, 1.07, and a high M_w (293 000).

Scheme 61^a



^a Reprinted with permission from ref 337. Copyright 2005 American Chemical Society.

Scheme 62^{*a*}



^a Reprinted with permission from ref 338. Copyright 2005 American Chemical Society.

Scheme 63



Finally, the complementary molecular affinity between C_{60} and calix[5]arenes has been exploited as the driving force for the preparation of self-assembly networks. Thus, mixing of the dumbbell [60]fullerene **283** with the ditopic calix[5]arene host **284** resulted in its self-assembly directed by molecular recognition to afford the formal supramolecular copolymer **285** (Scheme 62).³³⁸ However, diffusion coefficients obtained by pulsed field gradient NMR studies at low concentrations (2 × 10⁻⁴ M) are in

good agreement with a structure composed by a linear trimer.

In the last three examples fullerene and a ditopic host jointly form supramolecular linear arrays. In a different approach, Liu et al. prepared an orthogonal interlocked supramolecular aggregate by complexing C_{60} molecules between porphyrin moieties of two polyrotaxane chains of the CD– porphyrin system **286** (Scheme 63).³³⁹ Aggregate **287** had significant chiral and electrochemical behavior, and elemental



Figure 22. Schematic cartoon of the fullerene-induced network of γ -CD-capped gold nanoparticles in aqueous solution. (Reprinted with permission from ref 340. Copyright 2001 American Chemical Society.)

analysis data demonstrated the CD:porphyrin: C_{60} molar ratio of 2:2:1, with an apparent association constant between **286** and fullerene of 7800 M⁻¹.

Finally, a remarkable example of supramolecular organic/inorganic hybrid aggregation is represented by gold nanoparticles and C₆₀ in which fullerene acts as a "molecular glue" in the process of growing up this new material. In a first report, Kaifer prepared water-soluble aggregates as large as 290 nm by mixing γ -CD-capped gold nanoparticles with C₆₀, thus demonstrating the feasibility of this new kind of 3D assembly by tuning the interparticle chemistry (Figure 22).³⁴⁰

By following the same approach, 1-(4-methyl)piperazinyl fullerene derivative **265** and citrate-capped gold nanoparticles have recently been assembled.³⁴¹ Finally, polypseudorotaxanes constituted by β -CD or L-tryptophan-modified β -CD treated onto amino-terminated PPG chains were assembled with Au nanoparticles in a netlike form. These aggregates were able to capture C₆₀ from an aqueous solution to form a new assembled species with remarkable DNA cleavage properties under light irradiation.³⁴²

10. Summary and Outlook

The different synthetic strategies to prepare fullerenecontaining polymers, either covalently or supramolecularly connected, have been reviewed. Implementing the chemistry of fullerenes into macromolecular chemistry has allowed the preparation of new polymer materials exhibiting outstanding structural, electrochemical, and photophysical properties that might find application, and in some cases are currently under intensive and competitive research, in different fields.

The different C_{60} -based polymers have been classified according to structural parameters, and consequently, those polymers bearing one or two C_{60} units at the ends or as the core of the polymer chain have been discussed separately since the presence of the fullerene moieties produce significant modification of the former polymer. Polymers bearing C₆₀ units covalently attached have been presented as crosslinked, main-chain, and side-chain polymers whose preparation has involved a wide variety of synthetic strategies. All-C₆₀ and related polymers are a singular class of polymers which have undergone rapid progress from starting work reporting poorly characterized materials to more recent examples involving well-defined synthetic strategies. The socalled "double-cable" approach is an elegant and realistic concept for the preparation of photo- and electroactive polymers for photovoltaic applications which has received a lot of attention during the last years. It represents a rational approach to control structural and electronic parameters in the design of photovoltaic devices in which the morphological aspects play a leading role. It is important to note, however, that this approach has not yet fulfilled the initial expectations, and more work is needed for a better understanding of the key aspects in the fabrication of organic solar cells.

Supramolecular chemistry of fullerenes is a very recent field which has been scarcely studied in assemblies involving macromolecules. The few and significant examples known so far have been discussed and classified according to the different synthetic strategies followed for the assemblies preparation. H bonding, electrostatic interactions, and $\pi - \pi$ interactions have been mainly used for the preparation of these new photo- and electroactive supramolecular architectures.

This is living interdisciplinary research in which new approaches can be developed with the only limitation being the imagination of the chemists. As a representative example, new fullerene—polyyne nanospheres via thermally induced solid-state polymerization have recently been reported, leading to the first preparation of evenly distributed and uniform-sized C₆₀-based nanospheres.³⁴³ In contrast to previous reports on fullerene nanoaggregates, a remarkable feature in this case is formation of orderly structured nanosphere arrays from amorphous solid thin films, thus opening a new way to different carbon nanostructures.

In summary, we are at the dawn of a new interdisciplinary field in which C_{60} -based polymers should furnish unprecedented materials in which the integration of fullerenes as a photo- and electroactive building blocks into the polymer structure should result in new properties for development of realistic applications. In this regard, 20 years after the discovery of fullerenes, the scientific community is looking for real applications of the new carbon allotropes. Once more, the ease processability and availability of polymers could be the key for application of fullerenes for practical purposes.

11. Acknowledgment

This work has been supported by the MEC of Spain and Comunidad de Madrid (Projects CTQ2005-02609/BQU; MAT-02-12196-E and P-PPQ-000225-0505). F.G. is indebted with the national Ministry of University, Research and Technology (MURST) and with the University of Palermo for the grant.

12. References

- Kroto, H. W.; Heath, J. R.; O'Brien, S. C.; Curl, R. F.; Smalley, R. E. *Nature* 1985, *318*, 162.
- (2) Kratschmer, W.; Lamb, L. D.; Fostiropoulos, K.; Huffman, D. R. *Nature* **1990**, 347, 354.
- (3) (a) In Fullerenes: Synthesis, Properties, and Chemistry of Large Carbon Clusters; Hammond, G. S., Kuck, V. J., Eds.; ACS

Symposium Series 481; American Chemical Society: Washington, DC, 1992. (b) Hebard, A. F. Annu. Rev. Mater. Sci. **1993**, 23, 159.

- (4) (a) Allemand, P. M.; Khemani, K. C.; Koch, A.; Wudl, F.; Holczer, K.; Donovan, S.; Grüner, G.; Thompson, J. D. Science 1991, 253, 301. (b) Lappas, A.; Prassides, K.; Vavekis, K.; Arcon, D.; Blinc, R.; Cevc, P.; Amato, A.; Feyerherm, R.; Gygax, F. N.; Schenck, A. Science 1995, 267, 1799. (c) Narymbetov, B.; Omerzu, A.; Kabanov, V. V.; Tokumoto, M.; Kobayashi, H.; Mihailovic, D. Nature (London) 2000, 407, 883. (d) Makarova, T. L.; Sundqvist, B.; Hohne, R.; Esquinazi, P.; Kopelevich, Y.; Scharff, P.; Davydov, V. A.; Kashevarova, L. S.; Rakhmanina, A. V. Nature (London) 2001, 413, 716.
- (5) (a) Hebard, A. F.; Rosseinsky, M. J.; Haddon, R. C.; Murphy, D. W.; Glarum, S. H.; Palstra, T. T. M.; Ramirez, A. P.; Kortan, A. R. *Nature (London)* **1991**, *350*, 600. (b) Schon, J.; Kloc, C.; Batlogg, B. *Science* **2001**, *293*, 2432. (c) Dagotto, E. *Science* **2001**, *293*, 2410. (d) Grant, P. *Nature (London)* **2001**, *413*, 264.
- (6) (a) Xie, Q.; Perez-Cordero, E.; Echegoyen, L. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1992, 114, 3978. (b) Echegoyen, L.; Echegoyen, L. E. Acc. Chem. Res. 1998, 31, 593.
- (7) (a) Guldi, D. M. Chem. Commun. 2000, 321. (b) Guldi, D. M.; Prato, M. Acc. Chem. Res. 2000, 33, 695.
- (8) In Fullerenes: From Synthesis to Optoelectronic Properties; Guldi, D. M., Martín, N., Eds.; Kluwer Academic Publishers: Dordrech, The Netherlands, 2002.
- (9) (a) Jensen, A. W.; Wilson, S. R.; Schuster, D. I. *Bioorg. Med. Chem.* **1996**, *4*, 767. (b) Cassell, A. M.; Scrivens, W. A.; Tour, J. M. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. **1998**, *37*, 1528. (c) Nakamura, E.; Isobe, H.; Tomita, N.; Sawamura, M.; Jinno, S.; Okayama, H. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. **2000**, *39*, 4254. (d) Da Ros, T.; Prato, M. *Chem. Commun.* **1999**, 663. (e) Bosi, S.; Da Ros, T.; Spalluto, G.; Prato, M. *Eur. J. Med. Chem.* **2003**, *38*, 913.
- (10) (a) Prato, M. Top. Curr. Chem. 1999, 199, 734. (b) J. Mater. Chem. (Special issue, Prato, M.; Martín, N., Eds.) 2002, 12 (7).
- (11) (a) Chen, Y.; Huang, Z.-E.; Cai, R.-F.; Yu, B.-C. Eur. Polym. J. 1998, 34, 137. (b) Dai, L. J. Macromol. Sci.-Rev. Macromol. Chem. Phys. 1999, C39, 273. (c) Dai, L. Polym. Adv. Technol. 1999, 10, 357. (d) Geckeler, K. E.; Samal, S. Polym. Int. 1999, 48, 743. (e) Geckeler, K. E.; Samal, S. Macromol. Sci.-Rev. Macromol. Chem. Phys. 2000, C40, 193. (f) Dai, L.; Mau, A. W. H. Adv. Mater. 2001, 13, 899. (g) Cravino, A.; Saricifici, N. S. J. Mater. Chem. 2002, 12, 1931. (h) Wang, C.; Guo, Z.-X.; Fu, S.; Wu, W.; Zhu, D. Prog. Polym. Sci. 2004, 29, 1079.
- (12) (a) Eklund, P. C.; Rao, A. M. Fullerene Polymers and Fullerene Polymer Composites; Springer: Berlin, 1999. (b) Chiang, L. Y.; Wang, L. Y. In Fullerenes: Chemistry, Physics, and Technology; Kadish, K. M., Ruoff, R. S., Eds.; Wiley: New York, 2000; Chapter 7
- (13) Sundqvist, B. Adv. Phys. 1999, 48, 1.
- (14) Blank, V. D.; Buga, S. G.; Dubitsky, G. A.; Serebryanaya, N. R.; Popov, M. Yu; Sundqvist, B. *Carbon* **1998**, *36*, 319.
- (15) Appl. Phys. A: Mater. Sci. Process. 1997, 64 (3, special issue on polymeric fullerenes).
- (16) Rao, A. M.; Eklund, P. C.; Hodeau, J. L.; Marques, L.; Nuñez-Regueiro, M. Phys. Rev. B 1997, 55, 4766.
- (17) Takahashi; N.; Dock, H.; Matsuzawa, N.; Ata, M. J. Appl. Phys. 1993, 74, 5790.
- (18) Zou, Y. J.; Zhang, X. W.; Li, Y. L.; Wang, B.; Yan, H.; Cui, J. Z.; Liu, L. M.; Da, D. A. J. Mater. Sci. 2002, 37, 1043.
- (19) Iwasa, Y.; Arima, T.; Fleming, R. M.; Siegrist, T.; Zhou, O.; Haddon, R. C.; Rothberg, L. J.; Lyons, K. B.; Carter, H. L., Jr.; Hebard, A. F.; Tycko, R.; Dabbagh, G.; Krajewski, J. J.; Thomas, G. A.; Yagi, T. Science **1994**, 264, 1570.
- (20) (a) Nuñez-Regueiro, M.; Marques, L.; Hodeau, J. L.; Béthoux, O.; Perroux, M. Phys. Rev. Lett. 1995, 74, 278. (b) Oszlanyi, G.; Forró, L. Solid State Commun. 1995, 93, 265. (c) Kozlov, M. E.; Hirabayashi, M.; Nozaki, K.; Tokumoto, M.; Ihara. H. Phys. Lett. 1995, 66, 1199. (d) Rao, A. M.; Eklund, P. C.; Venkateswaran, U. D.; Tucker, J.; Duncan, M. A.; Bendele, G. M.; Stephens, P. W.; Houdeau, J.-L.; Marques, L.; Nuñez-Regueiro, M.; Bashkin, I. O.; Ponyatovsky, E. G.; Morovsky, A. P. Appl. Phys. A: Mater. Sci. Process. 1997, 64, 231. (e) Kuzmany, H.; Winter, J.; Burger, B. Synth. Met. 1997, 85, 1173. (f) Sundqvist, B. Physica B 1999, 265, 208.
- (21) Moret, R.; Wågberg, T.; Sundqvist, B. Carbon 2005, 43, 709.
- (22) (a) Sundqvist, B.; Edlund, U.; Jacobsson, P.; Johnels, D.; Jun, J.; Launois, P.; Moret, R.; Persson, P.-A.; Soldatov, A.; Wågberg, T. *Carbon* **1998**, *36*, 657. (b) Yamawaki, H.; Yoshida, M.; Kakudate, Y.; Usuba, S.; Yokoi, H.; Fujiwara, S.; Aoki, K.; Ruoff, R.; Malhotra, R.; Lorents, D. J. Phys. Chem. **1993**, *97*, 11161. (c) Rao, A. M.; Eklund, P. C.; Houdeau, J.-L.; Marques, L.; Nuñez-Regueiro, M. Phys. Rev. B **1997**, *55*, 4766.
- (23) Bashkin, I. O.; Izotov, A. N.; Moravsky, A. P.; Negrii, V. D.; Nikolaev, R. K.; Ossipyan, Yu. A.; Ponyatovsky, E. G.; Steinman E. A. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1997, 272, 32.

- (24) (a) Andriotis, A. N.; Menon, M.; Sheetz, R. M.; Chernozatonskii, L. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 2003, *90*, 026801-1. (b) Makarova, T. L. *J. Magn. Magn. Mater.* 2004, 272–276, e1263.
- (25) Wang, Y.; Holden, J. M.; Bi, X.-X.; Eklund, P. C. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1994, 217, 413.
- (26) Blank, A.; Buga, S. G.; Serebryanaya, N. R.; Denisov, V. N.; Dubitsky, G. A.; Ivlev, A. N.; Mavrin, B. N.; Popov, M. Yu. *Phys. Lett. A* **1995**, *205*, 208.
- (27) Sun, D.; Reed, C. A. Chem. Commun. 2000, 2391.
- (28) (a) Rao, A. M.; Zhou, P.; Wang, K.-A.; Hager, G. T.; Holden, J. M.; Wang, Y.; Lee, W.-T.; Bi, X.-X.; Eklund, P. C.; Cornett, D. S.; Duncan, M. A.; Amster, I. J. *Science* **1993**, *259*, 955. (b) Zhou, P.; Dong, Z.-H.; Rao, A. M.; Eklund, P. C. *Chem. Phys. Lett.* **1993**, *211*, 337. (c) Wang, Y.; Holden, J. M.; Dong, Z.-H.; Bi, X.-X.; Eklund, P. C. *Chem. Phys. Lett.* **1993**, *211*, 341. (d) Strout, D. L.; Murry, R. L.; Xu, C.; Eckhoff, W. C.; Odom, G. K.; Scuseria, G. E. *Chem. Phys. Lett.* **1993**, *214*, 576.
- (29) Pekker, S.; Jánossy, A.; Mihaly, L.; Chauvet, O.; Carrard, M.; Forró, L. Science **1994**, 265, 1077.
- (30) (a) Sun, Y.-P.; Ma, B.; Bunker, C. E.; Liu, B. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1995, 117, 12705. (b) Cataldo, F. Polym. Int. 1999, 48, 143.
- (31) Pusztai, T.; Oszlányi, G.; Faigel, G.; Kamarás, K.; Gránásy, L.; Pekker, S. Solid State Commun. 1999, 111, 595.
- (32) Strafström, S.; Fagerström, J. Appl. Phys. A: Mater. Sci. Process. 1997, 64, 307.
- (33) Ma, B.; Milton, A. M.; Sun, Y.-P. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1998, 288, 854.
- (34) Cornett, D. S.; Amster, I. J.; Duncan, M. A.; Rao, A. M.; Eklund, P. C. J. Phys. Chem. 1993, 97, 5036.
- (35) Makarova, T. L.; Han, K.-H.; Esquinazi, P.; da Silva, R. R.; Kopelevich, Y.; Zakharova, I. B.; Sundqvist, B. *Carbon* 2003, 41, 1575.
- (36) Ma, B.; Riggs, J. E.; Sun, Y.-P. J. Phys. Chem. B 1998, 102, 5999.
- (37) (a) Stephens, P. W.; Bortel, G.; Faigel, G.; Tegze, M.; Janossy, A.; Pekker, S.; Oszlányi, G.; Forró, L. Nature 1994, 370, 636. (b) Pekker, S.; Forró, L.; Mihaly, L.; Janossy, A. Solid State Commun. 1994, 90, 349. (c) Faigel, G.; Bortel, G.; Tegze, M.; Granasy, L.; Pekker, S.; Oszlányi, G.; Chauvet, O.; Baumgartner, G.; Forró, L.; Stephens, P. W.; Mihaly, G.; Janossy, A. Phys. Rev. B 1995, 52, 3199. (d) Faigel, G.; Bortel, G.; Tegze, M.; Granasy, L.; Pekker, S.; Oszlányi, G.; Chauvet, O.; Baumgartner, G.; Forró, L.; Stephens, P. W.; Mihaly, G.; Janossy, A. Phys. Rev. B 1996, 54, 11849. (e) Bendele, G. M.; Stephens, P. W.; Prassides, K.; Vavekis, K.; Kordatos, K.; Tanigaki, K. Phys. Rev. Lett. **1998**, 80, 736. (f) Schober, H.; Renker, B. Solid State Commun. 1998, 106, 581. (g) Launois, P.; Moret, R.; Llusca, E.; Hone, J.; Zettl, A. Synth. Met. 1999, 103, 2354. (h) Simoviè, B.; Jérome, D.; Rachdi, F.; Baumgartner, G.; Forró, L. Synth. Met. 1999, 103, 2399. (i) Renker, B.; Schober, H.; Braden, M. Solid State Commun. 1999, 109, 423. (j) de Swiet, T. M.; Yarger, J. L.; Wagberg, T.; Hone, J.; Gross, B. J.; Tomaselli, M.; Titman, J. J.; Zettl, A.; Mehring, M. Phys. Rev. Lett. 2000, 84, 717. (k) Huq, A.; Stephens, P. W.; Bendele, G. M.; Ibberson, R. M. Chem. Phys. Lett. 2001, 347, 13.
- (38) (a) Oszlányi, G.; Baumgartner, G.; Faigel, G.; Forró, L. Phys. Rev. Lett. 1997, 74, 4438. (b) Schober, H.; Renker, B.; Heid, R. Phys. Rev. B 1999, 60, 998.
- (39) (a) Strasser, P.; Ata, M. J. Phys. Chem. B 1998, 102, 4131. (b) Wågberg, T.; Stenmark, P.; Sundqvist, B. J. Phys. Chem. Solids 2004, 65, 317.
- (40) Nagashima, H.; Nakaoka, A.; Saito, Y.; Kato, M.; Kawanishi, T.; Itoh, K. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1992, 377.
- (41) Nagashima, H.; Nahaoka, A.; Tajima, S.; Saito, Y.; Itoh, K. Chem. Lett. 1992, 1361.
- (42) (a) Balch, A. L.; Costa, D. A.; Winkler, K. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1998, 120, 9614. (b) Winkler, K.; de Bettencourt-Dias, A.; Balch, A. L. Chem. Mater. 1999, 11, 2265. (c) Winkler, K.; de Bettencourt-Dias, A.; Balch, A. L. Chem. Mater. 2000, 12, 1386. (d) Winkler, K.; Balch, A. L. C. R. Chim. 2006, 9, 928.
- (43) Plonska, M. A.; de Bettencourt-Dias, A.; Balch, A. L.; Winkler, K. *Chem. Mater.* 2003, 15, 4122.
- (44) Hayashi, A.; Yamamoto, S.; Suzuki, K.; Matsuoka, T. J. Mater. Chem. 2004, 14, 2633.
- (45) (a) Fedurco, M.; Costa, D. A.; Balch, A. L.; Fawcett, W. R. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1995, 34, 194. (b) Winkler, K.; Costa, D. A.; Balch, A. L.; Fawcett, W. R. J. Phys. Chem. 1995, 99, 17431.
- (46) Kawabe, S.; Kawai, T.; Sugimoto, R.; Yagasaki, E.; Yoshino, K. Jpn. J. Appl. Phys. 1997, 36, L1055.
- (47) (a) Winkler, K.; Costa, D. A.; Fawcett, W. R.; Balch, A. L. Adv. Mater. 1997, 9, 153. (b) Krinichnaya, E. P.; Moravsky, A. P.; Efimov, O.; Sobczak, J. W.; Winkler, K.; Kutner, W.; Balch, A. L. J. Mater. Chem. 2005, 15, 1468.
- (48) Cataldo, F. Carbon 2002, 40, 1457.
- (49) Zhai, R.-S.; Das, A.; Hsu, C.-K.; Han, C.-C.; Canteenwala, T.; Chiang, L. Y.; Chiang, T. J. *Carbon* **2004**, *42*, 395.

- (50) (a) Bune, Ye. V.; Gromov, V. R.; Izumnikov, A. L.; Kardash, I. E. In Recent Advances in the Chemistry and Physics of Fullerenes and Related Materials; Kadish, K. M., Ruoff, R. S., Eds.; The Electrochemical Society: Pennington, NJ, 1994; p 1550. (b) Bunker, C. E.; Lawson, G. E.; Sun, Y. P. Macromolecules 1995, 28, 3744. (c) Camp, A. G.; Lary, A.; Ford, W. T. Macromolecules 1995, 28, 7959. (d) Cao, T.; Webber, S. E. Macromolecules 1996, 29, 3826. (e) Stewart, D.; Imrie, C. T. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1996, 1383. (f) Sun, Y.-P.; Lawson, G. E.; Bunker, C. E.; Johnson, R. A.; Ma, B.; Farmer, C.; Riggs, J. E.; Kitaygorodskiy, A. Macromolecules 1996, 29, 8441. (g) Ford, W. T.; Graham, T. D.; Mourey, T. H. Macromolecules 1997, 30, 6422. (h) Zheng, J.; Goh, S. H.; Lee, S. Y. Macromolecules 1997, 30, 8069. (i) Seno, M.; Fukunaga, H.; Sato, T. J. Polym. Sci., Part A: Polym. Chem. 1998, 36, 2905. (j) Ford, W. T.; Nishioka, T.; McCleskey, S. C.; Mourey, T. H.; Kahol, P. Macromolecules 2000, 33. 2413.
- (51) (a) Kojima, Y.; Matsuoka, T.; Takahashi, H.; Karauchi, T. Macromolecules 1995, 28, 8868. (b) Kojima, Y.; Matsuoka, T.; Takahashi, H.; Karauchi, T. J. Mater. Sci. Lett. 1997, 16, 2029.
- (52) Nayak, P. L.; Yang, K.; Dhal, P. K.; Alva, S.; Kumar, J.; Tripathy, S. K. Chem. Mater. 1998, 10, 2058.
- (53) Huang, Y.; Peng, H.; Lam, J. W. Y.; Xu, Z.; Leung, F. S. M.; Mays, J. W.; Tang, B. Z. *Polymer* 2004, *45*, 4811.
 (54) Nuffer, R.; Ederlé, Y.; Mathis, C. *Synth. Met.* 1999, *103*, 2376.
- (55) Chen, Y.; Zhao, Y.; Cai, R.; Huang, Z.-E.; Xiao, L. J. Polym. Sci., Part B: Polym. Phys. 1998, 36, 2653.
- (56) Kojima, Y.; Matsuoka, T.; Takahashi, H.; Kurauchi, T. J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 1997, 65, 2781.
- (57) Chiang, L. Y.; Wang, L. Y.; Kuo, C.-S. Macromolecules 1995, 28, 7574.
- (58) Zhang, T.; Xi, K.; Yu, X.; Gu, M.; Guo, S.; Gu, B.; Wang, H. Polymer 2003, 44, 2647.
- (59) Luang, L.; Chen, Q.; Sargent, E. H.; Wang, Z. Y. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2003, 125, 13648.
- (60) Chen, Q.; Luang, L.; Sargent, E. H.; Wang, Z. Y. Appl. Phys. Lett. 2003, 83, 2115.
- (61) Chen, Q.; Luang, L.; Wang, Z. Y.; Sargent, E. H. Nano Lett. 2004, 9.1673.
- (62) Manolova, N.; Rashkov, I.; Beguin, F.; van Damme, H. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1993, 1725.
- (63) Jiang, A.; Hamed, G. R. Polym. Bull. (Berlin) 1998, 40, 499.
- (64) Chen, Y.; Cai, R.-F.; Xiao, L.-X.; Huang, Z.-E.; Pan, D. J. Mater. Sci. 1998, 33, 4633.
- (65) Jiang, L.; Sun, W.; Weng, J.; Shen, Z. Polymer 2002, 43, 1563.
- (66) Tajima, Y.; Tezuka, Y.; Yajima, H.; Ishii, T.; Takeuchi, K. Polymer 1997, 38, 5255.
- (67) Hetzer, M.; Clausen-Schaumann, H.; Bayerl, S.; Bayerl, T. M.; Camps, X.; Vostrowsky, O.; Hirsch, A. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 1999, 38, 1962
- (68) Markov, D. E.; Amsterdam, E.; Blom, P. W. M.; Sieval, A. B.; Hummelen, J. C. J. Chem. Phys. A 2005, 109, 5266.
- (69) Huang, X.-D.; Goh, S. H.; Lee, S. Y. Macromol. Chem. Phys. 2000, 201, 2660.
- (70) Huang, X.-D.; Goh, S. H. Polymer 2002, 43, 1417.
- (71) Huang, X.-D.; Goh, S. H. Macromolecules 2000, 33, 8894.
- (72) Song, T.; Goh, S. H.; Lee, S. Y. Macromolecules 2002, 35, 4133.
- (73) Wang, M.; Pramoda, K. P.; Goh, S. H. Chem. Mater. 2004, 16, 3452.
- (74) (a) Kai, W.; Zhao, L.; Zhu, B.; Inoue, Y. Macromol. Rapid Commun. 2006, 27, 109. (b) Kai, W.; Zhao, L.; Zhu, B.; Inoue, Y. Macromol. Chem. Phys. 2006, 207, 746.
- (75) Song, T.; Goh, S. H.; Lee, S. Y. Polymer 2003, 44, 2563.
- (76) Deschamps, A. A.; Grijpma, D. W.; Feijen, J. Polymer 2001, 42, 9335
- (77) Wang, M.; Pramoda, K. P.; Goh, S. H. Macromolecules 2006, 39, 4932.
- (78) Huang, X.-D.; Goh, S. H. Macromolecules 2000, 33, 3302.
- (79) Song, T.; Dai, S.; Tarn, K. C.; Lee, S. Y.; Goh, S. H. Langmuir 2003, 19, 4798.
- (80) Jiao, H.; Goh, S. H.; Valiyaveettil, S. Macromolecules 2002, 35, 1399.
- (81) Li, Z.; Shao, P.; Qin, J. J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 2004, 92, 867. (82) Taton, D.; Angot, S.; Gnanou, Y.; Wolert, E.; Setz, S.; Duran, R.
- Macromolecules 2002, 35, 6030.
- (83) Gnanou, Y.; Lutz, P.; Rempp, P. Macromol. Chem. 1988, 189, 2885. (84) Weis, C.; Friedrich, C.; Mulhaupt, R.; Frey, H. Macromolecules 1995,
- 28, 8, 403
- (85) Ford, W. T.; Lary, A. L.; Mourey, T. H. Macromolecules 2001, 34, 5819
- (86) Wang, C. C.; He, J. P.; Fu, S. K.; Jiang, K. J.; Cheng, H. Z.; Wang, M. Polym. Bull. (Berlin) 1996, 37, 305.
- (87)Cloutet, E.; Fillaut, J.-L.; Gnanou, Y.; Astruc, D. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1994, 2433.
- (88) Cloutet, E.; Fillaut, J.-L.; Gnanou, Y.; Astruc, D.J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1996, 1565.

- (89) Cloutet, E.: Fillaut, J.-L.: Astruc, D.: Gnanou, Y. Macromolecules 1999, 32, 1043.
- (90) Arias, F.; Echegoyen, L.; Wilson, S. R.; Lu, Q.; Lu, Q. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1995, 117, 1422.
- (91) Wang, J. S.; Matyjaszewski, K. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1995, 117, 5614.
- (92) Matyjaszewski, K.; Patten, T. E.; Xia, J. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1997, 119, 674.
- (93) Li, L.; Wang, C.; Long, Z.; Fu, S. J. Polym. Sci., Part A: Polym. Chem. 2000, 38, 4519.
- (94) Zhou, P.; Chen, G. Q.; Li, C. Z.; Du, F. S.; Li, Z. C.; Li, F. M. Chem. Commun. 2000, 797.
- (95) Zhang, W. C.; Zhou, P.; Du, F. S.; Li, Z. C.; Li, F. M. Acta Polym. Sin. 2001, 557.
- (96) Chochos, C. L.; Kallitsis, J. K.; Gregoriou, V. G. J. Phys. Chem. B 2005, 109, 8755.
- (97) Zhou, P.; Chen, G.-Q.; Hong, H.; Du, F.-S.; Li, Z.-C.; Li, F.-M. Macromolecules 2000, 33, 1918.
- (98) Lu, Z. H.; Goh, S. H.; Lee, S. Y. Polym. Bull. (Berlin) 1997, 39, 661.
- (99)Wang, X.; Goh, S. H.; Lu, Z. H.; Lee, S. Y.; Wu, C. Macromolecules 1999, 32, 2786-2788
- (100) Yang, J.; Li, L.; Wang C. Macromolecules 2003, 36, 6060.
- (101) Yang, D.; Li, L.; Wang, C. Mater. Chem. Phys. 2004, 87, 114.
- (102) Tan, C. H.; Ravi, P.; Dai, S.; Tam, K. C. Langmuir 2004, 20, 9901.
- (103) (a) Ravi, P.; Dai, S.; Tan, C. H.; Tam, K. C. Macromolecules 2005, 38, 933. (b) Wang, C.; Ravi, P.; Tam, K. C. Langmuir 2006, 22, 2927.
- (104) Ravi, P.; Dai, S.; Hong, K. M.; Tam, K. C.; Gan, L. H. Polymer 2005, 46, 4714.
- (105) Tan, C. H.; Ravi, P.; Dai, S.; Tam, K. C.; Gan, L. H. Langmuir 2004, 20, 9882.
- (106) Dai, S.; Ravi, P.; Tan, C. H.; Tam, K. C. Langmuir 2004, 20, 8569.
- (107) Ravi, P.; Dai, S.; Tam, K. C. J. Phys. Chem. B 2005, 109, 22791.
- (108) Teoh, S. K.; Ravi, P.; Dai, S.; Tam, K. C. J. Phys. Chem. B 2005, 109, 4431.
- (109) Yu, H.; Gan, L. H.; Hu, X.; Venkatraman, S. S.; Tam, K. C.; Gan, Y. Y. Macromolecules 2005, 38, 9889.
- (110) Tamuda, A.; Uchida, K.; Yajima, H. Chem. Lett. 2006, 35, 282.
- (111) Higashi, N.; Shosu, T.; Koga, T.; Niwa, N.; Tanigawa, T. J. Colloid Interface Sci. 2006, 298, 118.
- (112) Kawauchi, T.; Kumaki, J.; Yashima, E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2005, 127, 9950.
- (113) Shen, X.; He, X.; Chen, G.; Zhou, P.; Huang, L. Macromol. Rapid Commun. 2000, 21, 1162.
- (114) Nepal, D.; Samal, S.; Geckeler, K. E. Macromolecules 2003, 36, 3800.
- (115) Olah, G. A.; Bucsi, I.; Lambert, C.; Aniszfeld, R.; Trivedi, N. J.; Sensharma, D. K.; Prakash, G. K. S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1991, 113, 9387.
- (116) Wang, J.; Javahery, G.; Petrie, S.; Bohme, D. K. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1992, 114, 9665.
- (117) Baranov, V.; Wang, J.; Javahery, G.; Petrie, S.; Hopkinson, A. C.; Bohme, D. K. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1997, 119, 2040.
- (118) Samulski, E. T.; DeSimone, J. M.; Hunt, M. O., Jr.; Menceloglu, Y. Z.; Jarnagin, R. C.; York, G. A.; Labat, K. B.; Wang, H. Chem. Mater. 1992, 4, 1153.
- (119) Wignall, G. D.; Affholter, K. A.; Bunick, G. J.; Hunt, M. O., Jr.; Menceloglu, Y. Z.; DeSimone, J. M.; Samulski, E. T. Macromolecules 1995, 28, 6000.
- (120) Mathis, C.; Schmaltz, B.; Brinkman, M. C. R. Chim. 2006, 9, 1075.
- (121) Ederlé, Y.; Mathis, C. Macromolecules 1997, 30, 2546.
- (122) Ederlé, Y.; Mathis, C. Macromolecules 1997, 30, 4262.
- (123) Ederlé, Y.; Nuffer, R.; Mathis, C. Synth. Met. 1999, 103, 2348.
- (124) Weber, V.; Duval, M.; Ederlé, Y.; Mathis, C. Carbon 1998, 36, 839.
- (125) François, B.; Ederlé, Y.; Mathis, C. Synth. Met. 1999, 103, 2362.
- (126) Bershtein, V. A.; Egorov, V. M.; Zgonnik, V. N.; Melenesvskaya,
- E. Yu.; Vinogradova, L. V. J. Therm. Anal. Calor. 2000, 59, 23. (127) Mathis, C.; Nunige, S.; Audouin, F.; Nuffer, R. Synth. Met. 2001, 121, 1153.
- (128) Audouin, F.; Nuffer, R.; Mathis, C. J. Polym. Sci., Part A: Polym. Chem. 2004, 42, 4820.
- (129) Ederlé, Y.; Mathis, C. Macromol. Rapid Commun. 1998, 19, 543.
- (130) Ederlé, Y.; Mathis, C. Macromolecules 1999, 32, 554.
- (131) Mathis, C.; Ederlé, Y.; Nuffer, R. Synth. Met. 1999, 103, 2370.
- (132) Chen, Y.; Wang, J.; Lin, Y.; Cai, R.; Huang, Z.-E. Polymer 2000, 41, 1233.
- (133) Shen, J.; Chen, Y.; Cai, R.; Huang, Z.-E. Polymer 2000, 41, 9291.
- (134) Wang, C.; Pan, B.; Fu, S.; Jiang, K.; Chen, H.; Wang, M. Macromol. Chem. Phys. 1996, 197, 3783.
- (135) (a) Cao, T.; Webber, S. E. Macromolecules 1995, 28, 3741. (b) Jiang, G.; Zheng, Q. J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 2005, 97, 2182.
- (136) Audouin, F.; Nuffer, R.; Mathis, C. J. Polym. Sci., Part A: Polym. Chem. 2004, 42, 3456.

- (137) (a) Jing, H.; Dianbao, C.; Ling, X.; Qufeng, L.; Kiongke, J.; Yifeng, Z. J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 2002, 86, 3001. (b) Hua, J.; Yang, H.; Guo, Z.; Xu, L.; Chen, D. J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 2005, 98, 1215
- (138) (a) Okamura, H.; Terauchi, T.; Minoda, M.; Fukuda, T.; Komatsu, K. *Macromolecules* 1997, 30, 5279. (b) Okamura, H.; Ide, N.; Minoda, M.; Komatsu, K.; Fukuda, T. *Macromolecules* 1998, 31, 1859. (c) Okamura, H.; Minoda, M.; Fukuda, T.; Miyamoto, T.; Komatsu, K. Macromol. Rapid Commun. 1999, 20, 37. (d) Okamura, H.; Takemura, T.; Tsunooka, M.; Shirai, M. Polym. Bull. (Berlin) 2004, 52, 381. (e) He, J.-D.; Wang, J.; Li, S.-D.; Cheung, M. C. J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 2001, 81, 1286.
- (139) Chu, C.-C.; Wang, L.; Ho, T.-I. Macromol. Rapid Commun. 2005, 26, 1179.
- (140) Lee, T.-W.; Park, O. O.; Kim, J.; Kim, Y. C. Chem. Mater. 2002, 14, 4281
- (141) Mignard, E.; Hiorns, R. C.; François, B. Macromolecules 2002, 35, 6132
- (142) Chen, Y.; Yang, D.; Yan, X.; Huang, Z.-E.; Cai, R.; Zhao, Y.; Chen, S. Eur. Polym. J. 1998, 34, 1755.
- (143) Park, J. H.; Park, O. O.; Kim, J.; Yu, J.-W.; Kiim, J. K.; Kim, Y. C. Curr. Appl. Phys. 2004, 4, 659.
- (144) Hua, J.; Chen, D.-B.; Yu, Y.-L.; Xu, L.; Zhang, Y.-F.; Jing, X.-K.; Wu, A.-Q.; Shi, L. Polym. Bull. (Berlin) 2002, 48, 135.
- (145) Hua, J.; Yang, W.; Zhu, Y.; Guo, Z.; Yang, H.; Xu, L.; Chen, D.-B. Mater. Lett. 2005, 59, 644.
- (146) Goswami, T. H.; Nandan, B.; Alam, S.; Mathur, G. N. Polymer 2003, 44. 3209
- (147) Chiang, L. Y.; Wang, L. Y.; Tseng, S.-M.; Wu, J.-S.; Hsieh, K.-H. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1994, 2675.
- (148) Ma, C.-C. M.; Sung, S.-C.; Wang, F.-Y.; Chiang, L. Y.; Wanng, L. Y.; Chiang, C.-L. J. Polym. Sci., Part B: Polym. Phys. 2001, 39, 2436
- (149) Song, T.; Dai, S.; Tam, K. C.; Lee, S. Y.; Goh, S. H. Polymer 2003, 44, 2529
- (150) Bedrov, D.; Smith, G. D.; Li, L. Langmuir 2005, 21, 5251.
- (151) Ederlé, Y.; Mathis, C.; Nuffer, R. Synth. Met. 1997, 86, 2287.
- (152) Delpeux, S.; Béguin, F.; Benoit, R.; Erre, R.; Manolova, N.; Rashkov, I. Eur. Polym. J. 1998, 34, 905.
- (153) Delpeux, S.; Béguin, F.; Manolova, N.; Rashkov, I. Eur. Polym. J. 1999, 35, 1619.
- (154) (a) Yevlampieva, N.; Nazarova, O.; Bokov, S.; Dmietrieva, T.; Filippov, S.; Panarin, E.; Rjumtsev, E. Fuller. Nanotub. Car. N. 2004, 12, 353. (b) Lebedev, V. T.; Törok, Gy.; Orlova, D. N.; Klyubin, V. V.; Arutyunyan, A. V.; Sibilev, A. I.; Nazarova, O. V.; Bokov, S. N.; Pavlov, G. M.; Panarin, E. F. Physica B 2004, 350, e419.
- (155) Yu, B. C.; Chen, Y.; Cai, R. F.; Huang, Z. E.; Xiao, Y. W. Eur. Polym. J. 1997, 33, 1049.
- (156) Chen, Y.; Huang, W.-S.; Huang, Z.-E.; Cai, R.-F.; Yu, H.-K.; Chen, S. M.; Yan, X.-M. Eur. Polym. J. 1997, 33, 823.
- (157) Chen, Y.; Huang, Z.; Cai, R.; Yu, B.; Huang, Y.; Su, Y.; Wu, Z. Eur. Polym. J. 1998, 34, 421.
- (158) (a) Ginsburg, E. J.; Gorman, C. B.; Grubbs, R. H. In Modern Acetylene Chemistry; Stang, P. J., Diederich, F., Eds.; VCH: New York, 1995; Chapter 10. (b) Shirakawa, H.; Masuda, T.; Takeda, K. In The Chemistry of Triple-Bonded Functional Groups, Supplement C2; Patai, S., Ed.; Wiley: New York, 1994; Chapter 17. (c) Schrock, R. R. Acc. Chem. Res. **1990**, 23, 158.
- (159) Tang, B. Z.; Xu, H.; Lam, J. W. Y.; Lee, P. P. S.; Xu, K.; Sun, Q.; Cheuk, K. K. L. Chem. Mater. 2000, 12, 1446.
- (160) Xu, H.; Sun, Q.; Lee, P. P. S.; Kwok, H. S.; Tang, B. Z. Thin Solid Films 2000, 363, 1446.
- (161) Anantharaj, V.; Wang, L. Y.; Cateenwala, L.; Chiang, L. Y. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1999, 3357.
- (162) Wang, L. Y.; Anantharaj, V.; Ashok, K.; Chiang, L. Y. Synth. Met. 1999, 103, 2350.
- (163) Canteenwala, L.; Anantharaj, V.; Patil, S. V.; Haldar, M.; Chiang, L. Y. J. Macromol. Sci.-Pure Appl. Chem. 2002, A39, 1069.
- (164) (a) Canteenwala, T.; Patil, S. V.; Haldar, M.; Padmawar, P. A.; Verma, S.; Chiang, L. Y. J. Macromol. Sci.-Pure Appl. Chem. 2003, A40, 1263. (b) Canteenwala, T.; Padmawar, P. A.; Patil, S. V.; Haldar, M.; Chiang, L. Y. Synth. Met. 2005, 154, 5.
- (165) Loy, D. A.; Assink, R. A.J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1992, 11, 3977.
- (166) Kvarnström, C.; Kulovaara, H.; Damlin, P.; Vuorinen, T.; Lemmetyinen, H.; Ivaska, A. Synth. Met. 2005, 149, 39.
- (167) Kvarnström, C.; Hulovaara, H.; Damlin, P.; Ivaska, A. Synth. Met. 2003, 135-136, 783.
- (168) Gügel, A.; Belik, P.; Walter, M.; Kraus, A.; Harth, E.; Wagner, M.; Spickkermann, J.; Mullen, K. Tetrahedron 1995, 52, 5007.
- (169) Nie, B.; Rotello, V. M. Macromolecules 1997, 30, 3949.
- (170) Ilhan, F.; Rotello, V. M. J. Org. Chem. 1999, 64, 1455.
- (171) Rotello, V. M.; Howard, J. B.; Yadav, T.; Conn, M. M.; Viani, E.;
- Giovane, I. M.; Lafleur, A. L. Tetrahedron Lett. 1993, 34, 1561. (172) Kraus, A.; Müllen, K. Macromolecules 1999, 32, 4214.

- (173) (a) Belik, P.; Gügel, A.; Spickermann, J.; Müllen, K. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1993, 32, 95. (b) Belik, P.; Gügel, A.; Kraus, A.; Spickermann, J.; Müllen, K. Adv. Mater. 1993, 5, 854. (c) Gügel, A.; Kraus, A.; Spickcrmann, J.; Belik, P.; Müllen, K. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1994, 33, 559. (d) Anderson, L. J.; An, Y.-Z.; Rubin, Y.; Foote, C. S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1994, 116, 9763. (e) Kraus, A.; Gügel, A.; Belik, P.; Walter M.; Müllen, K. Tetrahedron 1995, 51, 9927. (f) Ohno, M.; Kojima, S.; Shirakawa, Y.; Eguchi, S. Tetrahedron Lett. 1995, 36, 6899. (g) Fernández-Paniagua, U. M.; Illescas, B.; Martín, N.; Seoane, C.; de la Cruz, P.; de la Hoz, A.; Langa, F. J. Org. Chem. 1997, 62, 3705. (h) Martín, N.; Pérez, I.; Sánchez, L.; Seoane, C. J. Org. Chem. 1997, 62, 5690.
- (174) Li, J.; Yoshizawa, T.; Ikuta, M.; Ozawa, M.; Nakahara, K.; Hasegawa, T.; Kitazawa, K.; Hayashi, M.; Kinbara, K.; Nohara, M.; Saigo, K. Chem. Lett. 1997, 10, 1037.
- (175) Xiao, L.; Shimotani, H.; Ozawa, M.; Li, J.; Dragoe, N.; Saigo, K.; Kitazawa, K. J. Polym. Sci., Part A: Polym. Chem. 1999, 37, 3632.
- (176) Ozawa, M.; Li, J.; Ankara, K.; Xiao, L.; Sugawara, H.; Kitazawa, K.; Kinbara, K.; Saigo, K. J. Polym. Sci., Part A: Polym. Chem. 1998, 36, 3139.
- (177) Taki, M.; Takigami, S.; Watanabe, Y.; Nakamura, Y.; Nishimura, J. Polym. J. 1997, 29, 1020.
- (178) Scamporrino, E.; Vitalini, D.; Mineo, P. Macromolecules 1999, 32, 4247.
- (179) Ito, H.; Ishida, Y.; Saigo, K. Tetrahedron Lett. 2006, 47, 3095.
- (180) Lu, Z.; Goh, S. H.; Lee, S. Y.; Sun, X.; Ji, W. Polymer 1999, 40, 2863.
- (181) Samal, S.; Choi, B.-J.; Geckeler, K. E. Chem. Commun. 2000, 1373.
- (182) Samal, S.; Choi, B.-J.; Geckeler, K. E. Macromol. Biosci. 2001, 1, 329
- (183) Shi, S.; Khemani, K. C.; Li, Q.; Wudl, F. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1992, 114, 10656
- (184) Berrada, M.; Hashimoto, Y.; Miyata, S. Chem. Mater. 1994, 6, 2023.
- (185) Wudl, F. Acc. Chem. Res. 1992, 25, 157.
- (186) Wudl, F.; Hirsch, A.; Khemani, K. C.; Suzuki, T.; Allemand, P.-M.; Koch, A.; Eckert, H.; Srdanov, G.; Webb, H. M. In Fullerenes: Synthesis. Properties and Chemistry of Large Carbon Clusters; Hammond, G. S., Kuck, V. J., Eds.; American Chemical Society: Washington, DC, 1992; p 161.
- (187) Geckeler, K. E.; Hirsch, A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1993, 115, 3850.
- (188) Patil, A. O.; Schriver, G. W.; Carstensen, B.; Lundberg, R. D. Polym. Bull. (Berlin) 1993, 30, 187.
- (189) Patil, A. O.; Schriver, G. W. Macromol. Symp. 1995, 91, 73.
- (190) Sun, Y.-P.; Bunker, C. E.; Liu, B. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1997, 272, 25.
- (191) Sun, Y.-P.; Liu, B.; Lawson, G. E. Photochem. Photobiol. 1997, 66, 301
- (192) Sun, Y.-P.; Liu, B.; Moton, D. K. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1996, 2669.
- (193) Sun, Y.-P.; Lawson, G. E.; Huang, W.; Wright, A. D.; Moton, D. K. Macromolecules 1999, 32, 8747.
- (194) Aldea, G.; Chitanu, G. C.; Delaunay, J.; Nunzi, J.-M.; Simionescu, B. C.; Cousseau, J. J. Polym. Sci., Part A: Polym. Chem. 2005, 43, 5814.
- (195) Liu, B.; Bunker, C. E.; Sun, Y.-P. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1996, 1241.
- (196) Gu, T.; Chen, W.-X.; Xu, Z.-D. Polym. Bull. (Berlin) 1999, 42, 191.
- (197) (a) Hawker, C. J. Macromolecules 1994, 27, 4836. (b) Adamopoulos, G.; Heiser, T.; Giovanella, U.; Ould-Saad, S.; van de Wetering, K. I.; Brochon, C.; Zorba, T.; Paraskevopoulos, K. M.; Hadziioannou G. Thin Solid Films 2006, 511-512, 371.
- (198) Chen, Y.; Cai, R.-F.; Huang, Z.-E.; Kong, S.-Q. Polym. Bull. (Berlin) 1995, 35, 705.
- (199) Chen, Y.; Huang, Z.-E.; Cai, R.-F.; Kong, S.-Q.; Chen, S.; Shao, Q.; Yan, X.; Zhao, F.; Fu, D. J. Polym. Sci., Part A: Polym. Chem. 1996, 34, 3297.
- (200) Chen, Y.; Huang, Z.-E.; Cai, R.-F.; Yu, B.-C.; Ma, W.; Chen, S.; Shao, Q.; Yan, X.; Huang, Y. Eur. Polym. J. 1997, 33, 291.
- (201) (a) Chen, Y.; Huang, Z.-E.; Cai, R.-F. J. Polym. Sci., Part B: Polym. Phys. 1996, 34, 631. (b) Chen, Y.; Huang, Z.-E.; Cai, R.-F.; Yu, B.-C.; Ito, O.; Zhang, J.; Ma, W.-W.; Zhong, C.-F.; Zhao, L.; Li, Y.-F.; Zhu, L.; Fujitsuka, M.; Watanabe, A. J. Polym. Sci., Part B: Polym. Phys. 1997, 35, 1185.
- (202) Dai, L.; Mau, A. W. H.; Griesser, H. J.; Spurling, T. H.; White, J. W. J. Phys. Chem. 1995, 99, 17302
- (203) Dai, L.; Mau, A. W. H. Synth. Met. 1997, 86, 2227.
- (204) Dai, L.; Mau, A. W. H.; Zhang, X. J. Mater. Chem. 1998, 8, 325. (205) (a) Dai, L. M.; White, J. W. Polymer 1991, 32, 2120-2127. (b) Dai,
- L. M. J. Phys. Chem. 1992, 96, 6469. (c) Dai, L. M.; Mau, A. W. H.; Griesser, H. J.; Winkler, D. A. Macromolecules 1994, 27, 6728.
- (206) Tang, B. Z.; Leung, S. M.; Peng, H.; Yu, N.-T. Macromolecules 1997, 30, 2848.

- (207) (a) Tong, R.; Wu, H.; Li, B.; Zhu, R.; You, G.; Qian, S.; Lin, Y.; Cai, R.-F. *Physica B* 2005, *366*, 192. (b) Wu, H.; Li, F.; Lin, Y.; Cai, R.; Wu, H.; Tong, R.; Qian, S. *Polym. Eng. Sci.* 2006, *46*, 399.
- (208) Tang, B. Z.; Peng, H.; Leung, S. M.; Au, C. F.; Poon, W. H.; Chen, H.; Wu, X.; Fok, M. W.; Yu, N.-T.; Hiraoka, H.; Song, C.; Fu, J.; Ge, W.; Wong, G. K. L.; Monde, T.; Nemoto, F.; Su, K. C. *Macromolecules* 1998, *31*, 103.
- (209) Li, F.; Li, Y.; Ge, Z.; Zhu, D.; Song, Y.; Fang, G. J. Phys. Chem. Solids 2000, 61, 1101.
- (210) Vitalini, D.; Mineo, P.; Iudicelli, V.; Scamporrino, E.; Troina, G. Macromolecules 2000, 33, 7300.
- (211) Sato, H.; Matsuda, D.; Ogino, K. Polym. J. 1998, 30, 904.
- (212) Zheng, J.; Goh, S. H.; Lee, S. Y. Polym. Bull. (Berlin) 1997, 39, 79.
- (213) Lu, Z. H.; Goh, S. H.; Lee, S. Y. Polym. Bull. (Berlin) **1997**, 39, 661.
- (214) Huang, H. L.; Goh, S. H.; Zheng, J. W.; Lai, D. M. Y.; Huan, C. H. A. Langmuir 2003, 19, 5332.
- (215) Goh, H. W.; Goh, S. H.; Xu, G. Q. J. Polym. Sci., Part A: Polym. Chem. 2002, 40, 1157.
- (216) Prato, M.; Li, Q. C.; Wudl, F.; Lucchini, V. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1993, 115, 1148.
- (217) Goh, H. W.; Goh, S. H.; Xu, G. Q. J. Polym. Sci., Part A: Polym. Chem. 2002, 40, 4316.
- (218) Zheng, J. W.; Goh, S. H.; Lee, S. Y. J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 2000, 75, 1393.
- (219) Zheng, J. W.; Goh, S. H.; Lee, S. Y. Fullerene Sci. Technol. 2001, 9, 487.
- (220) Wang, Z. Y.; Kuang, L.; Meng, X. S.; Gao, J. P. *Macromolecules* 1998, 31, 5556.
- (221) Wang, C.; Tao, Z.; Yang, W.; Fu, S. Macromol. Rapid Commun. 2001, 22, 98.
- (222) Chen, Y.; Tsai, C.-H. J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 1998, 70, 605.
- (223) Patil, A. O.; Brois, S. J. Polymer 1997, 38, 3423.
- (224) Zhang, X.; Sieval, A. B.; Hummelen, J. C.; Hessen, B. Chem. Commun. 2005, 1616.
- (225) Zhang, N.; Schricker, S. R.; Wudl, F.; Prato, M.; Maggini, M.; Scorrano, G. Chem. Mater. 1995, 7, 441.
- (226) Ball, Z. T.; Sivula, K.; Fréchet, J. M. J. Macromolecules 2006, 39, 70.
- (227) Sivula, K.; Ball, Z. T.; Watanabe, N.; Fréchet, J. M. J. Adv. Mater. 2006, 18, 206.
- (228) Manners, I. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1996, 35, 1602.
- (229) (a) Allcock, H. R. Science 1976, 193, 1214–1219. (b) Neilson, R. H.; Neilson, P. W. Chem. Rev. 1988, 88, 541.
- (230) Kumar, D.; Gupta, A. D.; Khullar, M. J. Polym. Sci., Part A: Polym. Chem. 1993, 31, 707.
- (231) Allcock, H. R.; Kim, C. Macromolecules 1990, 23, 3881.
- (232) Marco, P. D.; Giro, G.; Lora, S.; Gleria, M. Mol. Cryst. Liq. Cryst. 1985, 118, 439.
- (233) Allcock, H. R.; Ravikiran, R.; Olshavsky, M. A. *Macromolecules* 1998, 31, 5206.
- (234) Rotello, V. M.; Howard, J. B.; Yadav, T.; Conn, M. M.; Viani, E.; Giovane, L. M.; Lafleur, A. L. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1993**, *34*, 1561.
- (235) Li, Z.; Qin, J. J. Polym. Sci., Part A: Polym. Chem 2004, 42, 194.
 (236) Li, Z.; Qin, J.; Xu, X. J. Polym. Sci.: Part A: Polym. Chem. 2004,
- 42, 2877.
- (237) Miller, M. L.; West, R. Chem. Commun. 1999, 1797.
- (238) Segura, J. L.; Martín, N. Chem. Rev. 1999; 99, 3199.
- (239) Li, Z.; Qin, J. J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 2003, 89, 2068.
- (240) Ungurenasu, C.; Pinteala, M. Macromol. Rapid Commun. 2005, 26, 707.
- (241) Bender, H.; Lehmann, J.; Wallenfels, K. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* **1959**, *36*, 309.
- (242) Okamura, H.; Miyazono, K.; Minoda, M.; Miyamoto, T. Macromol. Rapid Commun. 1999, 20, 41.
- (243) Cao, T.; Wei, F.; Yang, Y.; Huang, L.; Zhao, X.; Cao, W. Langmuir 2002, 18, 5186.
- (244) Gutiérrez-Nava, M.; Masson, P.; Nierengarten J.-F. Tetrahedron Lett. 2003, 44, 4487.
- (245) Gutiérrez-Nava, M.; Setayesh, S.; Rameau, A.; Masson, P.; Nierengarten J.-F. New J. Chem. 2002, 26, 584.
- (246) Drees, M.; Hoppe, H.; Winder, C.; Neugebauer, H.; Sariciftci, N. S.; Schwinger, W.; Schäffler, F.; Topf, C.; Scharber, M. C.; Zhu, Z.; Gaudiana, R. J. Mater. Chem. 2005, 15, 5158.
- (247) Sterescu, D. M.; Bolhuis-Versteeg, L.; van der Vegt, N. F. A.; Stamatialis, D. F.; Wessling, M. *Macromol. Rapid Commun.* 2004, 25, 1674.
- (248) Goh, S. H.; Zheng, J. W.; Lee, S. Y. Polymer 2000, 41, 8721.
- (249) (a) Sariciftci, N. S.; Smilowitz, L.; Heeger, A. J.; Wudl, F. Science 1992, 258, 1474. (b) Morita, S.; Zakhidov, A. A.; Yoshino, K. Solid State Commun. 1992, 82, 249.
- (250) For a review, see: Brabec, C. J.; Sariciftci, N. S.; Hummelen, J. C. Adv. Funct. Mater. 2001, 11, 15.

- (251) Shaheen, S. E.; Brabec, C. J.; Padinger, F.; Fromherz, T.; Hummelen, J. C.; Sariciftci, N. S. Appl. Phys. Lett. 2001, 78, 841.
- (252) Cravino, A.; Sariciftci, N. S. Adv. Funct. Mater. 2002, 12, 1931.
- (253) Sariciftci, N. S.; Heeger, A. J. In *Handbook of Organic Conductive Molecules and Polymers*; Nalwa, H. S., Ed.; Wiley: New York, 1997; p 413.
- (254) Benincori, T.; Brenna, E.;Sannicoló, F.; Trimarco, L.; Zotti, G.; Sozzani, P. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1996, 35, 648
- (255) Anderson, H. L.; Boudon, C.; Diederich, F.; Gisselbrecht, J.-P.; Gross, M.; Seiler, P. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1994, 33, 1628.
- (256) Simonet, J.; Rault Berthelot, J. Prog. Solid State Chem. 1991, 21, 1.
- (257) Roncali, J. J. Mater. Chem. 1999, 9, 1875.
- (258) Yassar, A.; Hmyene, M.; Loveday, D. C.; Ferraris, J. P. Synth. Met. 1997, 84, 231.
- (259) Ferraris, J. P.; Yassar, A.; Loveday, D.; Hmyene, M. Opt. Mater. (Amsterdam) 1998, 9, 34.
- (260) Cravino, A.; Zerza, C.; Maggini, M.; Bucella, S.; Svensson, M.; Andersson, M. R.; Neugebauer, H.; Sariciftci, N. S. Chem. Commun. 2000, 2487.
- (261) Cravino, A.; Zerza, G.; Neugebauer, H.; Bucella, S.; Maggini, M.; Menna, E.; Svensson, M.; Andersson, M. R.; Sariciftci, N. S. Synth. Met. 2001, 121, 1555.
- (262) Cravino, A.; Zerza, G.; Neugebauer, H.; Maggini, M.; Bucella, S.; Menna, E.; Svensson, M.; Andersson, M. R.; Brabec, C. J.; Sariciftci, N. S. J. Phys. Chem. B 2002, 106, 70.
- (263) Murata, Y.; Suzuki, M.; Komatsu, K. Org. Biomol. Chem. 2003, 1, 2624.
- (264) Yamazaki, T.; Murata, Y.; Komatsu, K.; Furukawa, K.; Morita, M.; Maruyama, N.; Yamao, T.; Fujita, S. *Org. Lett.* **2004**, *6*, 4865.
 (265) (a) Komatsu, K.; Murata, Y.; Takimoto, N.; Mori, S.; Sugita, N.;
- (265) (a) Komatsu, K.; Murata, Y.; Takimoto, N.; Mori, S.; Sugita, N.; Wan, T. S. M. J. Org. Chem. **1994**, *59*, 6101. (b) Anderson, H. L.; Faust, R.; Rubin, Y.; Diederich, F. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. **1994**, *33*, 1366. (c) Tiimmerman, P.; Anderson, H. L.; Faust, R.; Nierengarten, J. F.; Habicher, T.; Seiler, P.; Diederich, F. Tetrahedron **1996**, *52*, 4925. (d) Komatsu, K.; Takimoto, N.; Murata, Y.; Wan, T. S. M.; Wong, T. Tetrahedron Lett. **1996**, *37*, 6153.
- (266) Murata, Y.; Motoyama, K.; Komatsu, K.; Wan, T. S. M. *Tetrahedron* 1996, *52*, 5077.
- (267) Keshavarz, M.; Knight, K. B.; Srdanov, G.; Wudl, F. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1995, 117, 11371.
- (268) Cheng, F.; Murata, Y.; Komatsu, K. Org. Lett. 2002, 4, 2541.
- (269) (a) Sotzig, G. A.; Reynolds, J. R.; Steel, P. J. Chem. Mater. 1996, 8, 882. (b) Balasubramanian, S.; Reynolds, J. R. Macromolecules 1997, 30, 2582. (c) Irvin, D. J.; Dubois, C. J.; Reynolds, J. R. Chem. Commun. 1999, 2121. (d) Akoudad, S.; Roncali, J. Synth. Met. 1999, 101, 149. (e) Wang, F.; Wilson, M. S.; Rauh, R. D.; Schottland, P.; Thompson, B. C.; Reynolds, J. R. Macromolecules 2000, 33, 2083. (f) Sonmez, G.; Meng, H.; Zhang, Q.; Wudl, F. Adv. Funct. Mater. 2003, 13, 726.
- (270) (a) Apperloo, J.; Groenendaal, L.; Verheyen, H.; Jayakannan, M.; Janssen, R. A. J.; Dkhissi, A.; Beljonne, D.; Lazzaroni, R.; Bredás, J. L. *Chem.—Eur. J.* 2002, *8*, 2384. (b) Turbiez, M.; Frére, P.; Roncali, *J. Org. Chem.* 2003, *68*, 5357.
- (271) Sonmez, G.; Shen, C. K. F.; Rubin, Y.; Wudl, F. Adv. Mater. 2005, 17, 897.
- (272) (a) Roncali, J. J. Mater. Chem. 1999, 9, 1875. (b) Blanchard, P.; Huchet, L.; Levillain, E.; Roncali, J. Electrochem. Commun. 2000, 2, 1. (c) Perepichka, I.; Levillain, E.; Sallé, M.; Roncali, J. Chem. Mater. 2002, 14, 449.
- (273) Jousselme, B.; Blanchard, P.; Levillain, E.; de Bettignies, R.; Roncali, J. *Macromolecules* **2003**, *36*, 3020.
- (274) (a) Boudon, C.; Gisselbrecht, J.-P.; Gross, M.; Isaacs, L.; Anderson, H. L.; Faust, R.; Diederich, F. *Helv. Chim. Acta* **1995**, 78, 1334. (b) Boudon, C.; Gisselbrecht, J.-P.; Gross, M.; Herrmann, A.; Rüttimann, M.; Crassous, J.; Cardullo, F.; Echegoyen, L.; Diederich, F. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **1998**, *120*, 7860. (c) Nakamura, Y.; Asami, A.; Ogawa, T.; Inokuma, S.; Nishimura, J. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **2002**, *124*, 4329.
- (275) Yassar, A.; Hmyene, M.; Loveday, D. C.; Ferraris, J. P. Synth. Met. 1997, 84, 231.
- (276) Ferraris, J. P.; Yassar, A.; Loveday, D. C.; Hmyene, M. Opt. Mater. 1998, 9, 34.
- (277) Zhang, F.; Svensson, M.; Andersson, M. R.; Maggini, M.; Bucella, S.; Menna, E.; Inganäs, O. Adv. Mater. 2001, 13, 1871.
- (278) Marcos Ramos, A.; Rispens, M. T.; van Duren, J. K. J.; Hummelen, J. C.; Janssen, R. A. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2001, 123, 6714.
- (279) Marcos Ramos, A.; Rispens, M. T.; Hummelen, J. C.; Janssen, R. A. J. Synth. Met. 2001, 119, 171.
- (280) Luzzati, S.; Scharber, M.; Catellani, M.; Lupsac, N.; Giacalone, F.; Segura, J. L.; Martín, N.; Neugebauer, H.; Sariciftci, N. S. Synth. Met. 2003, 3, 731.
- (281) Catellani, M.; Luzzati, S.; Lupsac, N.; Mendichi, R.; Consonni, R.; Famulari, A.; Valdo Meille, S.; Giacalone, F.; Segura, J. L.; Martín, N. J. Mater. Chem. 2004, 14, 67.

- (282) Luzzati, S.; Scharber, M. C.; Catellani, M.; Lupsac, N.; Giacalone, F.; Segura, J. L.; Martín, N.; Neugebauer, H.; Sariciftci, N. S. Thin Solid Films 2004, 451-452, 43.
- (283) Luzzati, S.; Scharber, M.; Catellani, M.; Giacalone, F.; Segura, J. L.; Martín, N.; Neugebauer, H.; Sariciftci, N. S. J. Phys. Chem. B 2006. 110. 5351.
- (284) Giacalone, F.; Segura, J. I.; Martin, N.; Catellani, M.; Luzzati, S.; Lupsac, N. Org. Lett. 2003, 5, 1669.
- (285) Vuolle, M.; Mäkelä, R. J. Chem. Soc., Faraday Trans. 1987, 83, 51.
- (286) Zerza, G.; Cravino, A.; Neugebauer, H.; Sariciftci, N. S.; Gómez, R.; Segura, J. L.; Martín, N.; Svensson, M.; Andersson, M. R. J. Phys. Chem. A 2001, 105, 4172.
- (287) Luzzati, S.; Mozer, A.; Denk, P.; Scharber, M. C.; Catellani, M.; Lupsac, N. O.; Giacalone, F.; Segura, J. L.; Martín, N.; Neugebauer, H.; Sariciftci, N. S. In Organic Photovoltaics IV; Kafafi, Z. H., Lane, P. A., Eds.; SPIE: International Society for Optical Engineering: Bellingham, WA, 2004; Vol. 5215: pp 41-48.
- (288) Martínez-Díaz, M. V.; Esperanza, S.; de la Escosura, A.; Catellani, M.; Yunus, S.; Luzzati, S.; Torres, T. Tetrahedron Lett. 2003, 44, 8475.
- (289) Fang, H.; Wang, S.; Xiao, S.; Li, Y.; Liu, Y.; Fan, L.; Shi, Z.; Du, C.; Zhu, D. Synth. Met. 2002, 128, 253.
- (290) Fang, H.; Wang, S.; Xiao, S.; Li, Y.; Shi, Z.; Du, C.; Zhou, Y.; Zhu, D. Macromol. Chem. Phys. 2002, 203, 1931.
- (291) Wang, S.; Hua, W.; Zhang, F.; Wang, Y. Synth. Met. 1999, 99, 249. (292) Kim, H. K.; Ryu, M. K.; Kim, K. D.; Lee, S. M. Macromolecules
- **1998**, *31*, 1114. (293) Pfeiffer, S.; Rost, H.; Hörhold, H. H. Macromol. Chem. Phys. 1999,
- 200. 2471.
- (294) Xiao, S.; Wang, S.; Fang, H.; Li, Y.; Shi, Z.; Du, C.; Zhu D. Macromol. Rapid Commun. 2001, 22, 1313.
- (295) Wang, S.; Xiao, S.; Li, Y.; Shi, Z.; Du, C.; Fang, H.; Zhu, D. Polymer 2002, 43, 2049.
- (296) Liu, Y.; Fan, L.; Li, Y.; Xiao, S.; Li, Y. J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 2002, 86, 2737
- (297) Yang, J.; Lin, H.; Wang, S.; Li, Y.; Bai, F.; Zhu, D. J. Polym. Sci., Part A: Polym. Chem. 2001, 39, 3981.
- (298) Wang, S.; Yang, J.; Li, Y.; Lin, H.; Guo, Z.; Xiao, S.; Shi, Z.; Zhu, D.; Woo, H.-S.; Carroll, D. L.; Kee, L.-S.; Lee, J.-H. Appl. Phys. Lett. 2002, 80, 3847.
- (299) (a) Maggini, M.; Prato, M.; Scorrano, G. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1993, 115, 9798. (b) Prato, M.; Maggini, M. Acc. Chem. Res. 1998, 31, 519. (c) Tagmatarchis, N.; Prato, M. Synlett 2003, 768.
- (300) Yang. C.; Li, H.; Sun, Q.; Qiao, J.; Li, Y.; Li, Y.; Zhu, D. Sol. Energy Mater. Sol. Cells 2005, 85, 241.
- (301) (a) Nagai, K.; Masuda, T.; Nakagawa, T.; Freeman, B. D.; Pinnau, I. Prog. Polym. Sci. 2001, 26, 721. (b) Masuda, T. Acelylenic Polymers. In Polymeric Material Encyclopedia; Salamone, J. C, Ed.; CRC: New York, 1996; Vol. 1, p 32.
- (302) (a) Yashima, E.; Huang, S. L.; Matsushima, T.; Okamoto, Y. Macromolecules 1995, 28, 4184. (b) Teraguchi, M.; Masuda, T. Macromolecules 2000, 33, 240. (c) Ikeda, A.; Hatano, T.; Shinkai, S.; Akiyama, T.; Yamada, S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2001, 123, 4855. (d) Nishimura, T.; Takatani, K.; Sakurai, S. L.; Maeda, K.; Yashima, E. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2002, 41, 3602. (e) Sanda, F.; Kawaguchi, T.; Masuda, T.; Kobayashi, N. Macromolecules 2003, 36, 2224. (f) Konishi, T.; Ikeda, A.; Asai, M.; Hatano, T.; Shinkai, S.; Fujitsuka, M.; Ito, O.; Tsuchiya, Y.; Kikuchi, J. I. J. Phys. Chem. B 2003, 107, 11261.
- (303) Lu, F.; Xiao, S.; Li, Y.; Liu, H.; Li, H.; Zhuang, J.; Liu, Y.; Wang, N.; He, X.; Li, X.; Can, L.; Zhu. D. Macromolecules 2004, 37, 7444.
- (304) Wang, N.; Li, Y.; Lu, F.; Liu, Y.; He, X.; Jiang, L.; Zhuang, J.; Li, X.; Li, Y.; Wang, S.; Liu, H.; Zhu, D. J. Polym. Sci., Part A: Polym. Chem. 2005, 43, 2851.
- (305) Liu, Y.; Wang, N.; Li, Y.; Liu, H.; Li, Y.; Xiao, J.; Xu, X.; Huang, C.; Cui, S.; Zhu, D. Macromolecules 2005, 38, 4880.
- (306) (a) Kishimoto, Y.; Eckerle, P.; Miyatake, T.; Ikariya, T.; Noyori, R. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1994, 116, 12131. (b) Yang, W.; Tabata, M.; Kobayashi, S.; Yokota, K.; Shimizu, A. Polym. J. 1991, 23, 1135. (c) Furlani, A.; Napoletano, C.; Russo, M. V.; Feast, W. J. Polym. Bull. (Berlin) 1986, 16, 311.
- (307) Nishimura, T.; Takatani, K.; Sakurai, S.; Maeda, K.; Yashima, E. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2002, 41, 3602.
- (308) Nishimura, T.; Maeda, K.; Ohsawa, S.; Yashima, H. Chem.-Eur. J. 2005, 11, 1181
- (309) Nishimura, T.; Ohsawa, S.; Maeda, K.; Yashima, E. Chem. Commun. 2004, 646.
- (310) (a) Green, M. M.; Peterson, N. C.; Sato, T.; Teramoto, A.; Cook, R.; Lifson, S. Science 1995, 268, 1860. (b) Green, M. M.; Park, J.-W.; Sato, T.; Teramoto, A.; Lifson, S.; Selinger, R. L. B.; Selinger, J. V. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 1999, 38, 3138. (c) Nakano, T.; Okamoto, Y. Chem. Rev. 2001, 101, 4013. (d) Fujiki, M.; Koe, J.

R.; Terao, K.; Sato, I.; Teramoto, A.; Watanabe, J. Polym. J. 2003, 33, 297. (e) Yashima, E.; Maeda, K.; Nishimura, T. Chem.-Eur. J. 2004, 10, 42.

- (311) Stalmach, U.; de Boer, B.; Videlot, C.; van Hutten, P. F.; Hadziioannou, G. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2000, 122, 5464.
- (312) de Boer, B.; Stalmach, U.; van Hutten, P. F.; Melzer, C.; Krasnikov, V. V.; Hadziioannou, G. Polymer 2001, 72, 9097.
- (313) (a) Siegrist, A. E.; Liechti, P.; Meyer, H. R.; Weber, K. Helv. Chim. Acta 1969, 52, 2521. (b) Siegrist, A. F. Helv. Chem. Acta 1981, 64, 662. (c) Kretzschmann, H.; Meier, H. Tetrahedron Lett. 1991, 32, 5059. (d) Kretzschmann, H.; Meier, H. J. Prakt. Chem. 1994, 336, 247. (e) Meier, H.; Stalmach, U.; Kolshorn, H. Acta Polym. 1997, 48.379
- (314) van der Veen, M. H.; de Boer, B.; Stalmach, U.; van de Wetering, K. I.; Hadziioannou G. Macromolecules 2004, 37, 3673.
- (315) (a) Lehn, J.-M. Supramolecular Chemistry, Concepts and Perspectives; VCH: Weinheim, Germany, 1995. (b) Lehn, J.-M.; Atwood, J. L.; Davies, J. E. D.; MacNicol, D. D. Supramolecular Chemistry; Pergamon Press: Oxford, 1996; Vol. 8. (c) Schneider, H.-J.; Yatsimirsky, A. Principles and Methods in Supramolecular Chemistry; Wiley: Chichester, 2000. (d) Steed, J. W.; Atwood, J. L. Supramolecular Chemistry; Wiley: Chichester, 2000.
- (316) For recent reviews on supramolecular polymers, see: (a) Ciferri, A. Supramolecular Polymers; Marcel Dekker: New York, 2000. (b) Lehn, J.-M. Polym. Int. 2002, 51, 825. (c) Sijbesma, R. P.; Meijer, E. W. Chem. Commun. 2003, 5.
- (317) (a) Martín, N.; Guldi, D. M. J. Mater. Chem. 2002, 12, 1978. (b) Sánchez, L.; Martín, N.; Guldi, D. M. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2005, 44. 5374
- (318) Lu, Z.; He, C.; Cheng, T. S. Polymer 2001, 42, 5233.
- (319) Ouyang, J.; Goh, S. H.; Li, Y. Chem. Phys. Lett. 2001, 347, 344.
- (320) Fujita, N.; Yamashita, T.; Asai, M.; Shinkai, S. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2005, 44, 1257.
- (321) Fang, H.; Wang, S.; Xiao, S.; Yang, J.; Li, Y.; Shi, Z.; Li, H.; Liu, H.; Xiao, S.; Zhu, D. Chem. Mater. 2003, 15, 1593
- (322) Fang, H.; Shi, Z.; Li, Y.; Xiao, S.; Li, H.; Liu, H.; Zhu, D. Synth. Met. 2003, 135-136, 843.
- (323) Sánchez, L.; Rispens, M. T.; Hummelen, J. C. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2002, 41, 838.
- (324) Dai, L.; Lu, J.; Matthews, B.; Mau, A. W. H. J. Phys. Chem. B 1998, 102, 4049.
- (325) Lu, J.; Dai, L.; Mau, A. W. H. Acta Polym. 1998, 49, 371.
- (326) (a) Wei, Y.; Tian, J.; MacDiarmid, A. G.; Masters, J. G.; Smith, A. L.; Li, D. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1993, 603. (b) Morita, S.; Zakhidov, A. A.; Yoshino, K. Solid State Commun. 1992, 82, 249. (c) Morita, S.; Zakhidov, A. A.; Kawai, T.; Araki, H.; Yoshino, K. J. Phys., Condens. Mater. 1993, 5, 2103. (d) Zakhidov, A. A.; Araki, H.; Tada, K.; Yoshino, T. K. Synth. Met. 1996, 77, 127.
- (327) Huang, X.-D.; Goh, S. H.; Lee, S. Y.; Hon, C.; Huan, C. H. A. Macromol. Chem. Phys. 2000, 201, 281.
- (328) Lu, Z. H.; Goh, S. H.; Lee, S. Y. Macromol. Chem. Phys. 1999, 200, 1515.
- (329) Goh, S. H.; Lee, S. Y.; Lu, Z. H.; Huan, C. H. A. Macromol. Chem. Phys. 2000, 201, 1037.
- (330) Elim, H. I.; Ouyang, J.; Goh, S. H.; Li, W. Thin Solid Films 2005, 477, 63.
- (331) Ouyang, J.; Zhou, S.; Wang, F.; Goh, S. H. J. Phys. Chem. B 2004, 108, 5937.
- (332) Mwaura, J. K.; Pinto, M. R.; Witker, D.; Ananthakrishnan, N.;
- Schanze, K. S.; Reynolds, J. R. *Langmuir* **2005**, *21*, 10119. (333) Lu, F.; Li, Y.; Liu, H.; Zhuang, J.; Gan, L.; Zhu, D. Synth. Met. 2005, 153, 317.
- (334) Nishimura, T.; Tsuchiya, K.; Ohsawa, S.; Maeda, K.; Yashima, E.; Nakamura, Y.; Nishimura, J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2004, 126, 11711.
- (335) Onouchi, H.; Kashiwagi, D.; Hayashi, K.; Maeda, K.; Yashima, E. Macromolecules 2004, 37, 5495.
- (336) Liu, Y.; Wang, H.; Liang, P.; Zhang, H.-Y. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2004, 43, 2690.
- (337) Liu, Y.; Yang, Y.-W.; Chen, Y.; Zou, H.-X. Macromolecules 2005, 38, 5838.
- (338) Haino, T.; Matsumoto, Y.; Fukazawa, Y. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2005, 127, 8936.
- (339) Liu, Y.; Liang, P.; Chen, Y.; Zhang, Y.-M.; Zheng, J.-Y.; Yue, H. Macromolecules 2005, 38, 9095.
- (340) Liu, J.; Alavarez, J.; Ong, W.; Kaifer, A. E. Nano Lett. 2001, 1, 57. (341) Lim, I.-I. S.; Ouyang, J.; Luo, J.; Wang, L.; Zhou, S.; Zhong, C. J.
- Chem. Mater. 2005, 17, 6528 (342) Liu, Y.; Wang, H.; Chen, Y.; Ke, C.-F.; Liu, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc.
- 2005, 127, 657.
- (343) Zhou, N.; Merschrod, E. F.; Zhao, Y. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2005, 127, 14154.

CR068389H